COMPARISON OF CONVENTIONAL PAPANICOLAOU, MODIFIED PAPANICOLAOU AND GRAM-STAINED VAGINAL SMEARS IN THE SCREENING OF BACTERIAL VAGINOSIS IN WOMEN ATTENDING THIKA LEVEL 5 (COUNTY) HOSPITAL

GRACE CHEPKEMOI MANYU

MASTER OF MEDICAL LABORATORY SCIENCE

(Clinical Histopathology & Diagnostic Cytology)

JOMO KENYATTA UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE AND TECHNOLOGY

2021

Comparison of Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou and Gram-stained vaginal smears in the screening of bacterial vaginosis in women attending Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital

Grace Chepkemoi Manyu

A Thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Medical Laboratory Science of the Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology

2021

DECLARATION

This thesis is my original work and has not been presented for a degree in any other university.

Signature:_____

Date:_____

Grace Chepkemoi Manyu

This thesis has been submitted for examination with our approval as University Supervisors.

Signature:_____

Date:_____

Prof. Lucy W. Muchiri, PhD UoN, Kenya

Signature:_____

Date:_____

Dr. Michael Kahato, PhD JKUAT, Kenya

DEDICATION

I dedicate this project to God Almighty my creator, my strong pillar, my source of inspiration, wisdom, knowledge and understanding; to my children, who have been affected in every way by this quest and to my family and friends, who have encouraged me all the way. My love for you all can never be quantified.

Thank you. May God Almighty bless you abundantly.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

My deepest gratitude goes to God Almighty who has provided all that was needed to complete this project. Thank you.

My sincere appreciation also goes to Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology (JKUAT) for the opportunity to pursue my studies; my supervisors,

Prof. Lucy W. Muchiri and Dr. Michael Kahato, whose expert advice helped me to expend the kind of efforts I have exerted to this work. Thank you. Finally, my utmost regards go to the staff of Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital and all the women who participated in this study without whom all this work would not have been possible. I say a big Thank you.

May God Almighty bless you all.

DECLARATIONII
DEDICATIONIII
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTIV
TABLE OF CONTENTS V
LIST OF TABLES X
LIST OF FIGURESXI
LIST OF APPENDICES XII
LIST OF SLIDESXIII
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMSXIV
ABSTRACTXV
CHAPTER ONE1
INTRODUCTION1
1.1 Background information1
1.2 Problem statement
1.3 Justification
1.4 Research question
1.5 Objectives
1.5.1 General Objective
1.5.2 Specific Objectives
1.6 Theoretical and conceptual framework
1.6.1 Theoretical framework
162 Concentual from owners

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER TWO	7
LITERATURE REVIEW	7
2.1 History of BV	7
2.2 Prevalence of BV	7
2.3 Vaginal flora	8
2.4 Pathogenesis of BV	9
2.5 Signs and symptoms of BV	0
2.6 Risk factors of BV1	0
2.7 Complications of BV1	1
2.8 Diagnosis of BV	2
2.8.1 Clinical based diagnosis	2
2.8.2 Laboratory based diagnosis	3
2.8.2.1 Gram staining	3
2.8.2.2 Papanicolaou staining1	6
2.8.2.3 Culture	8
2.8.2.4 Biochemical test/ rapid tests/ Point of care testing devices (POCT-	
devices)1	8
2.8.2.5 Molecular diagnosis 1	9
2.8.2.6 Wet microscopy	0
2.8.2.7 Other methods	0
2.9 Differential diagnoses of BV	1
2.10 Treatment of BV	1

CHAPTER THREE	22
MATERIALS AND METHODS	22
3.1 Research design	22
3.2 Study area	22
3.3 Study Population	23
3.3.1 Inclusion criteria	23
3.3.2 Exclusion criteria	23
3.4 Variables	23
3.5 Sampling procedure	23
3.5.1 Sampling technique	23
3.5.2 Sample size determination	24
3.5.3 Logistical and ethical considerations	24
3.6 Data collection methods	25
3.6.1 1nterviewer-administered questionnaire	25
3.6.2 Laboratory procedures	26
3.6.2.1 Collection of vaginal samples	26
3.6.2.2 Preparation of vaginal smear	26
3.6.2.3 Staining of the prepared smears	26
3.6.2.4 Microscopic examination of the stained smears	28
3.7 Quality assurance	28
3.8 Data management	29
3.9 Data analysis	29
3.9.1 Screening of BV in vaginal smears using Conventional Papanicolaou,	
Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods	29

5.9.2 Sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of Modified Papanicolaou
(REAP) and Conventional Papanicolaou methods
3.10 Operational definition of terms
3.11 Limitations and delimitations
3.11.1 Limitations
3.11.2 Delimitation
3.12 Assumptions
CHAPTER FOUR
RESULTS
4.1 Results of age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis. 35
4.2 Results of screening of BV in vaginal smears using Conventional
Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods 36
4.3 Results of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV) and
negative predictive value (NPV) of ConventionalPapanicolaou and Modified
Papanicolaou (REAP)methods
4.4 Sensitivity, Specificity, Positive Predictive Value (PPV) and Negative
Predictive Value (NPV) of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)method with
reference to Gram stain method as the gold standard in screening of BV 40
4.5 Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve of Conventional
Papanicolaou method and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method
4.6 Cohen Kappa statistic value of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified
Papanicolaou (REAP) methods

3.9.2 Sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of Modified Papanicolaou

CHAPTER FIVE	
DISCUSSION	44
CHAPTER SIX	
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
6.1 Conclusions	
6.2 Recommendations	
6.2.1 Policy recommendations	
6.2.2 Recommendations for further research	
REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	74

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Nugent scoring system
Table 2.2: Hay/Ison classification
Table 2.3: Ison/Hay classification
Table 2.4: Commercial test kits based on Amsel's clinical criteria
Table 3.1: Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) staining
methods
Table 3.2: Gram stain method 28
Table 3.3: 2×2 Contingency table 32
Table 4.1: Socio-demographic characteristics of the participants 34
Table 4.2: Age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis
Table 4.3: Conventional Papanicolaou * Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method
*Gram stain method Crosstabulation
Table 4.4: Conventional Papanicolaou method * Gram stain method Crosstabulation
Table 4.5: Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)method * Gram stain method
Crosstabulation
Table 4.6: Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) Method * Conventional Papanicolaou
Method Crosstabulation

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Conceptual framework to show BV screening plan for the sample6
Figure 4.1: Age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis
Figure 4.2: Screening of bacterial vaginosis using Conventional Papanicolaou,
Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods
Figure 4.3: ROC curve of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou
(REAP) methods

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1:	Informed consent form	74
Appendix 2:	Laboratory request and report form	78
Appendix 3:	Ethical clearance approval letters	79
Appendix 4:	Research publication	83

LIST OF SLIDES

Slide	Vaginal Smear Stained Using Conventional Papanicolaou Method	б
Slide	Vaginal Smear Stained Using Modified Papanicolaou (Reap) Method 37	7
Slide	Gram-Stained Vaginal Smear Showing Bacterial Vaginosis	7

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

BV	Bacterial vaginosis		
DPX	Dextrene Plasticizer Xylene		
ERC	Ethics and Research Committee		
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Syndrome		
ICF	Informed Consent Form		
IUCD	Intrauterine contraceptive device		
KNH	Kenyatta National Hospital		
Modified Pap	Rapid, Economic, Acetic acid, Papanicolaou (REAP) method		
NACOSTI	National Commission for Science Technology and Innovation		
NPV	Negative Predictive Value		
Рар	Papanicolaou		
pc (s)	Piece(s)		
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction		
PI	Principal Investigator		
PPV	Positive Predictive Value		
ROC	Receiver Operating Characteristic		
Spp	Species		
STDs	Sexually Transmitted Disease(s)		
STIs	Sexually Transmitted Infection(s)		
UoN	University of Nairobi		

ABSTRACT

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is one of the vaginal infections affecting women of reproductive age group and is associated with many gynecologic and obstetric complications including increased acquisition of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) infection. Bacterial vaginosis is asymptomatic in up to 50% of women who remain largely undiagnosed which presents a public health concern because of the potential impact of the untreated infection in these women causing increased morbidity and mortality especially in non-pregnant women. The objective of this descriptive cross-sectional study was to compare Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (Rapid Economic Acetic acid Papanicolaou-REAP) and Gram-stained vaginal smears in screening of bacterial vaginosis in women to establish if Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) was a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in this regard. The study findings demonstrated that Gram stain method Nugent's scoring system which was the diagnostic gold standard in this study detected 42 positive cases of bacterial vaginosis out of 150 participants, representing a prevalence of 28% with Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods demonstrating 25 (16.7%) and 16 (10.7%) positive cases respectively. Using 95% confidence interval and statistically significant p value of ≤ 0.05 , the study further showed that Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods had sensitivity of 47.6% and 26.2%, positive predictive value (PPV) of 80.0% and 68.8%, negative predictive value (NPV) of 82.4% and 76.9%, likelihood ratio of positive result (LR+) of 10.3 and 5.69, likelihood ratio of negative result (LR-) of 0.55 and 0.77 respectively with a similar specificity of 95.4% and overall diagnostic accuracy of 38.9%. In addition, the study findings demonstrated a statistically significant kappa value of 0.692 $(p \le 0.05)$ that showed moderate agreement in the diagnostic efficiency capabilities of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods. In conclusion, the study showed that Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method is a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smears. This study recommends addition of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method in screening of bacterial vaginosis in asymptomatic cases where the gold standard is not available.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background information

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is among the most common lower genital tract infections affecting women worldwide (Kamga et al., 2019) and is observed in many types of clinics such as primary care units, sexually transmitted diseases (STD) clinics, and abortion clinics (Ling et al., 2013; Alcaide et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2017). It is a vaginal infection caused by imbalance in the normal vaginal flora (Puran et al., 2014; Harb, 2020), where there is low levels of normally predominant *Lactobacilli species* (*spp*), which is replaced by *Gardnerella vaginalis*, *Prevotella spp*, *Porphyromona spp*, *Bacteroides spp*, *Mobiluncus spp* and *genital Mycoplasma spp* (Demba et al., 2005; Redelinghuys et al., 2020).Until recently, BV which was thought to be of little long-term clinical significance, has been implicated in adverse reproductive health outcomes (Joshi et al., 2020) such as increase in the risks of preterm birth, still births, preterm birth, premature rupture of membranes, preterm labour, development of pelvic inflammatory disease, pregnancy loss, gestational bleeding, amniotic fluid infection , postpartum endometritis and post caesarean wound infections (Nugent et al., 1991; Lachiewicz et al., 2015; Kotdawala et al., 2019).

Oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) is a common oral malignancy of the head and neck (Almangush et al., 2020) and is ranked thirteenth in terms of mortality but fourteenth in terms of incidence among other cancers. OSCC alone considered as responsible for more than 90% of oral cancers cases and have the highest rate of mortality globally (Bugshan et al., 2020). OSCC may affect numerous anatomical structures such as the lips, tongue, upper and lower gingiva, retromolar triangle, alveolar mucosa, floor and roof (palate) of the mouth, buccal mucosa, oropharynx and the salivary glands (Force et al., 2019). OSCC usually appears on the lateral border of the tongue 40%, followed by the floor of the mouth 30% and the lower lip (Givony, 2020). OSCC develops due to many etiological factors, but smoking and alcohol remain the most common risk factors especially in the Western world

(Tenore et al., 2020). In South Asian countries, consumption of smokeless tobacco and areca nut products are the main etiological factors associated with OSCC (Siddiqi et al., 2020). Most of the oral and oropharynx OSCC cases occur in elderly male patients, with tonsils and tongue being the most commonly affected sites (Anwar et al., 2020).

BV is a cervico-vaginal infection that has repeatedly been associated with Cervical Intraepithelial Neoplasis (CIN) and Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) due to its characteristic of having disturbed vaginal bacterial ecosystem (Biswal et al., 2014). In a study by Watts et al. (2005), BV was associated with incident and prevalent HPV infection and strong evidence suggests this as indicated in a meta-analysis review by Gillet et al. (2011), where there was a positive association between BV and uterine cervical HPV infection (OR, 1.43; 95% confidence interval, 1.11-1.84). In a study by Lu et al. (2015), the findings showed that BV and HPV infections may be synergistic since BV was common in HPV positive subjects and in turn HPV infection was common in BV positive subjects. Additionally, majority of HPV/BV positive cases presented with CIN and cervical cancer. This is further advanced by Zhang et al. (2017) who reported that BV was associated with an increased risk of high-risk HPV (HR-HPV) (P < 0.0001; odds ratio, 3.0 (95% CI, 1.7-5.4). However, in another study by Nam et al. (2009), there was significant correlation between BV and the presence of CIN but no significant association between the presence of BV and HPV infection.

This mounting scientific evidence has added to the need for routine gynaecologic examination to include BV screening (Cancer network, 1995) as supported by a study by Farr et al. (2015) whose findings showed that the incidence of preterm birth was 9.7% (p<0.001) with reduced low-birth weight neonates, stillbirths, and late miscarriages in women who participated in an antenatal BV infection screen-and-treat program compared to 22.3% (p<0.001) in the women who did not participate in this program.

1.2 Problem statement

BV is the most common cause of vaginal discharge or malodour. However, up to 50% of women with BV may not report symptoms (Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, 2002) resulting in diagnosis of BV mostly in symptomatic women

despite its demonstrated gynecologic and obstetric complications (Kamga et al., 2019). Furthermore, BV has been associated with increased susceptibility to HIV infection and other STDs, and has been implicated in HIV transmission (Morris et al., 2001). Therefore, this shows that BV is of public health concern because of its potential impact to increase morbidity and mortality from other diseases especially in non-pregnant women.

1.3 Justification

Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicoloau (REAP) methods are primarily used to stain cervico-vaginal (Pap) smears to screen for cervical cancer but also detects cervico-vaginal infections (non-neoplastic pathologies) due to bacteria, fungi and candida, with Bethesda reporting system of pap smear results providing for a comment on 'shift in vaginal flora, suggestive of BV'. Since many asymptomatic cases of BV may remain otherwise undiagnosed and hence not treated, the widespread use of cervical cancer screening campaigns to detect cervical anomalies may help to detect BV to prevent development of complications in future. Baka et al. (2013) reported that observation of clue cells, suggestive of BV, in 30-50% of Pap smears showing inflammation raises concern and advocates for the use of Pap smears to screen for BV associated cervical infections. In a prospective cohort study done over 20 years in Mombasa, Masese et al. (2015), showed that BV is a co-factor to HIV acquisition among high-risk women and hence preventive measures against BV would help the situation. Roeters et al. (2010) alluded to the fact that detection of cervical infections can be a valuable by-product of screening and this gives strong support to scale up screening of BV in routine gynaecological examination.

Validation of Papanicolaou method in screening of BV has already been reported by many authors (Giacomini et al., 1998; Livengood, 2009; Filho et al., 2010; Hodiwala et al., 2015). However, few studies exist in our local setup validating use of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method in screening of BV in vaginal smears. Modified Papanicolou (REAP) method has been shown to be cost effective compared to Conventional Papanicolaou method in resource poor settings due to use of less alcohol and reduced turnaround time in its protocol (Gachie et al., 2011). For this reason, it is therefore necessary to make statistical comparisons between these two tests against an acceptable gold standard in randomly selected subjects from the same

population. Therefore, this study will endeavour to validate Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method in screening of BV in vaginal smears by comparing its diagnostic efficiency statistics to those of Conventional Papanicolaou method against Gram stain as the gold standard to establish if Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method is a wholly adequate alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears in the absence of the gold standard. This study will provide evidence based information to the body of scientific literature on performance of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method in screening for BV in vaginal smears; provide scientific world with pilot site for further research; address some of the health system inadequacies such as cheaper screening methods for BV; inform health care management system of the need to include posterior fornix and lateral vaginal wall specimen sourcing sites into routine gynaecologic examination and eliminate the need for further vaginal sample collection for microbiological tests hence avoiding duplication of tests.

1.4 Research question

Is there a difference in screening of bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smears stained using three different staining methods of Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain?

1.5 Objectives

1.5.1 General Objective

To compare Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gramstained vaginal smears in screening of bacterial vaginosis in women attending Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital.

1.5.2 Specific Objectives

- 1. To screen bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smears using Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods.
- 2. To determine sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), likelihood ratios and diagnostic accuracy of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods to establish if Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method is a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears.

1.6 Theoretical and conceptual framework

1.6.1 Theoretical framework

A *screening test* is a medical procedure performed on individuals of a defined asymptomatic population to identify those who may have a particular disease. In most cases, screening tests *do not diagnose the illness* and a positive screening test is usually followed up by a diagnostic test that determines the presence or absence of a disease in symptomatic individuals to establish a definitive diagnosis (*www.dictionary.com/browse/screening-test*).

Wilson and Jungner (1968) described a ten-criterion guide for a good screening program that has been adopted by WHO to date. The medical condition being screened for should have the following characteristics; it should be an important health problem; it should have accepted treatment, agreed policy on whom to treat and facilities for treatment should be available; natural history of the disease from latent or early symptomatic stage to development of full-blown disease should be clearly understood and recognizable; case-finding should be continuous but cost effective; a suitable screening test or examination that is acceptable to the population and facilities for the condition should be available.

Validation of screening test is important at establishing the suitability of the test in detecting subjects with or without the disease or condition of interest. Validation of screening test is often done by comparison of the screening test results against the true test status of the subjects obtained using a generally accepted gold standard which under reasonable conditions, is considered a definitive diagnostic standard (Greenhalgh, 1997). Evaluation of the performance of a diagnostic/screening test involves objective measures called diagnostic efficiency statistics, which assess the discriminative and predictive abilities of the test. They include sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), accuracy, likelihood ratio of a positive test (LR+) and likelihood ratio of a negative test (LR-) (Greenhalgh, 1997; Akobeng, 2006; Šimundić, 2009; Mandrekar, 2010).

1.6.2 Conceptual framework





The sample (vaginal smear) will be subjected to three staining methods, Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain for subsequent microscopic examination for clue cells, whereby presence of >20% clue cells will indicate positive BV test and absence of clue cells will indicate negative BV test.

CHAPTER TWO LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 History of BV

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) was first reported in 1955 by Gardner and Dukes (Chaim et al., 1997; Turovskiy et al., 2011; Bautista et al., 2016). They also named the causative agent as *Gardnerella vaginalis*. It is currently the most common cause of infectious vaginitis in women with reproductive tract disease (Gillet et al., 2011; Aminzadeh et al., 2013; Narayankhedkar et al., 2015). It is caused by a shift in normal vaginal flora resulting in increased vaginal pH, grey, homogenous, offensive vaginal discharge and 'clue cells' (represent epithelial cells with excess bacteria attached on their surfaces). Most of the patients are asymptomatic but if untreated, develop a copious malodorous discharge (Aviles et al., 1999; Onderdonk et al., 2016).

2.2 Prevalence of BV

Due to dynamic nature of populations in different geographical regions and countries, there is no agreeable global prevalence of BV even though they are apparent between and within different populations. In previous studies, the prevalence of BV has been reported to vary between and within populations with a wide range of 10%-50% in pregnant women (Redelinghuys et al., 2015). Estimated prevalence of BV ranges from 20% to 50% in African populations (Sobel, 2000), with higher levels being documented in female sex workers (Fonck et al., 2001; Riedner et al., 2003). Women in sub-Saharan Africa have 55% prevalence rate (Woodman, 2016) with a study in Ghana reporting a prevalence rate of 28% (Aubyn et al., 2013).

Its frequency differs from country to country and across different populations within countries but is reported to be; 24-37% (Finch et al., 2010) and 8-75% (Adane et al., 2017) in women attending sexually transmitted infection (STI) clinics), 15-20% in pregnant women (Money, 2005), and 51.5 % in women attending gynaecology clinics (Baruah et al., 2014).

In Kenya, BV prevalence rate has been documented as 44% (Bukusi et al., 2006) but various studies have proposed varying rates within Kenya. A study in Thika district hospital reported a prevalence of 26.0% (95% CI: 34.2-48.6) (Nzomo, 2011) and

43.1%, (95% CI 36.2 - 50.1) (Nzomo et al., 2013); while another study among pregnant women in a rural county hospital in Kilifi reported a prevalence rate of 19.3% (95% CI: 14.1-25.4) (Masha et al., 2017); while a cross-sectional study in Western Kenya reported a prevalence of 48.3% (Menon et al., 2016). In a respondent driven sampling (RDS) study among female sex workers (FSW) in Nairobi, Kenya, Musyoki et al. (2015) reported a BV prevalence of 15.1%. This is slightly different from a study on FSW in Kisumu, Western Kenya by Vandenhoudt et al. (2013) that reported a 27.0% BV prevalence. A longitudinal study conducted in Kenya, Rwanda and South-Africa reported BV prevalence of 38% in women at the screening visit (Jespers et al., 2014). Further, in a clinical trial involving a cohort of HIV-1 serodiscordant heterosexual couples from Southern and East Africa, an association of BV and HIV transmission was reported through the finding of an incidence of 2.91/100 persons of HIV-1 infection in men whose female partners, already infected with HIV-1, had BV, in comparison to an incidence of 0.76/100 persons HIV-1 infection in men whose female partners, already infected with HIV-1, had normal vaginal flora (Cohen et al., 2012). Similarly, a perinatal cohort study in Nairobi involving HIV-1 infected pregnant women revealed 37% BV prevalence (Marx et al., 2010).

2.3 Vaginal flora

Normal bacterial flora of the vagina including illustration of the bacteria was first described in a publication by Doderlein in 1892 (Linhares et al., 2010; Martin, 2012; Rampersaud et al., 2012; Bautista et al., 2016). These bacteria were shown to be facultative anaerobic Gram-positive bacteria and form part of a group of bacteria called *Lactobacilli* (Srinivasan et al., 2008; Bautista et al., 2016; Onderdonk et al., 2016). In 1898, Kronig reported a motile rod that he believed was normal vaginal flora. This motile rod was later on described as a bacterium called *Mobiluncus* species (Martin, 2012). In 1921, Shroder proposed a three-grade system for vaginal microflora. In grade I, *Lactobacilli* dominate the normal/healthy vaginal flora; in grade II, there is partial replacement of *Lactobacilli spp*. with other bacteria (usually anaerobes such as *Mobiluncus*, *Bacteroides*, *Prevotella*, *Peptostreptococci*, *Eubacterius* and *Mycoplasma hominis*) and in grade III, *Lactobacillus spp*. is absent and completely replaced by other bacteria (Donders et al., 1996; Bautista et al., 1996; Bautista et al.,

2016). Presence of these anaerobic rods results to vaginal discharge (Srinivasan et al., 2008; Martin, 2012; Abdelaziz et al., 2014). This abnormal vaginal discharge was referred to as a syndrome called non-specific vaginitis because a specific causative agent of the condition had not yet been identified (Kumar et al., 2011; Machado et al., 2015). However, in 1955, Haemophilus vaginalis (Gardnerella vaginalis), was isolated from women with non-specific vaginitis by Gardner and Dukes (Salmon et al., 1991; Jarosik, 1998; Jayaprakash et al., 2012) and called this syndrome Haemophilus vaginalis vaginitis (Hickey et al., 2014; Schwebke et al., 2014). However, other studies showed that there was presence of low concentrations of G. vaginalis in clinically healthy women who did not have Haemophilus vaginalis vaginitis (Totten et al., 1982; Hickey et al., 2014; Schwebke et al., 2014; Janulaitiene et al., 2017). Due to this, the syndrome was named bacterial vaginosis in 1983 (Bautista et al., 2016) and it referred to a condition where there is replacement of *lactobacilli* of the vagina by characteristic groups of bacteria that result in changes in the properties of vaginal fluid (Tamrakar et al., 2007; Cribby et al., 2008; Petricevic et al., 2014). The major bacteria involved in bacterial vaginosis are Gardnerella vaginalis, Mycoplasma hominis, Ureaplasma urealyticum and Mobiluncus species (Malaguti et al., 2015).

2.4 Pathogenesis of BV

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is due to a change in normal vaginal flora and is characterized by reduction in number of normally dominant *lactobacilli* accompanied by increase in number of other bacteria especially anaerobic Gram-negative rods (Jogi et al., 2015). *Lactobacilli* produce hydrogen peroxide that maintains vaginal pH and prevents overgrowth of anaerobic bacteria present in vaginal flora (Vitali et al., 2007; Haya et al., 2014; Tachedjian et al., 2017). Loss of *lactobacilli* results in increase in vaginal pH and increased overgrowth of vaginal anaerobic bacteria that produce huge amounts of proteolytic carboxylase enzymes (Truter et al., 2013; Zetian et al., 2015). These enzymes break down vaginal peptides into various amines (Nelson et al., 2015) which are similar to amines produced by bacteria that spoil fish for example trimetylamine (TMA), which are dissolved in the vaginal discharge as an acid when the pH is low (Yeoman et al., 2013). These amines are volatile, produce an odour similar to the smell of spoiled fish and lead to increased vaginal

discharge and exfoliation of squamous cells resulting in clinical features of BV (Brotman, 2011; Biswal et al., 2014; Dasari et al., 2014). In addition, there is attachment of *G. vaginalis* to form a biofilm over the exfoliating epithelial cells (Gilbert et al., 2013; Machado et al., 2015) and increasing evidence suggests that *G. vaginalis* is the key causative agent in the pathogenesis of BV (Patterson et al., 2010; Muzny et al., 2016; Janulaitiene et al., 2017; Younus et al., 2017).

2.5 Signs and symptoms of BV

Patients with BV may present with a variety of symptoms or none at all (Dingens et al., 2016; Hilbert et al., 2016; Akinajo et al., 2017). More than 50% of all women with BV may be asymptomatic (Turovskiy et al., 2011; Brooks-Smith-Lowe et al., 2013; Hoffman et al., 2014; Tamunomie et al., 2015). In about 50-70% of all patients, the major symptom is an unpleasant, fishy or musty odour (Nwadioha et al., 2011) which is made worse following sexual intercourse (Fethers et al., 2012; Mascarenhas et al., 2012; Ahmed et al., 2014) or during menstruation because of increase in vaginal pH (Chen et al., 1979; Truter et al., 2013). In addition, increased vaginal discharge is common (Rafiq et al., 2015). This discharge is usually thin (Gilbert et al., 2013; MengiStie et al., 2013; Malaguti et al., 2015), gray (Kumar et al., 2011) or white/milky (Kumar et al., 2011; MengiStie et al., 2013; Machado et al., 2015) and homogeneous (Kumar et al., 2011; MengiStie et al., 2013; Machado et al., 2015; Malaguti et al., 2015) and it tends to adhere to the vaginal wall (Korenek et al., 2003). In some cases, vaginal itching and irritation may be present (Onderdonk et al., 2016). Odour and discharge are two of the four diagnostic criteria used by Amsel in his clinical composite criteria for the diagnosis of BV (Mahajan et al., 2017). BV is also associated with more serious disease (Klebanoff et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2016) and may affect the cervix causing acute cervicitis (Marrazzo, 2006; Alcendor, 2016; Klein et al., 2019) characterized by endocervical mucopurulent discharge or easily induced cervical bleeding (Marazzo et al., 2006; Tarney et al., 2014; Gorgos et al., 2015).

2.6 Risk factors of BV

BV is caused by factors that lower vaginal pH which interferes with the natural ecology of the vagina (Biswal et al., 2014). These include factors such as insertion of traditional herbs into the vagina (Allen et al., 2010; Hilber et al., 2010; McCarthy et

al., 2015), douching (Bleicher et al., 2015; Tamunomie et al., 2015; Alcaide et al., 2015), absence of *Lactobacillus* (Falagas et al., 2007; Cribby et al., 2008; O'Hanlon et al., 2011; Alcendor, 2016), low socioeconomic status (Kalinka et al., 2002; Smart et al., 2004; Allsworth et al., 2011; Mengistie et al., 2014), use of intrauterine contraceptive devices (IUCD) (Madden et al., 2012; Shobeiri et al., 2014; Seth et al., 2017), multiple sexual partners (Alesna et al., 2012), African ethnicity (Madden et al., 2012; Akinajo et al., 2017), new sexual partner (Fethers et al., 2008) and level of education (Van de Wijgert et al., 2000; Holzman et al., 2001). Sexual activity is considered a risk factor and it is believed that BV does not occur in women who have never had vaginal intercourse (Fethers et al., 2009). A systematic review and meta-analysis study concluded that since BV is directly proportional to the number of sexual contacts with new and multiple sexual partners (Mitchell, 2004; Forcey et al., 2015), both male and female, it can be reduced by avoiding unprotected sexual encounters (Fethers et al., 2008; Gallo et al., 2011).

2.7 Complications of BV

BV, though in most cases it remains asymptomatic in about 50% of the women (Sweet, 2000; Mitchell, 2004; Filho et al., 2010; Begum et al., 2011; Alice et al., 2012; Hilbert et al., 2016), results in local discomfort and complications in both pregnant and non-pregnant women (Truter et al., 2013; Africa et al., 2014). Gynecologic complications in non-pregnant women include infertility (Gallo et al., 2011; Tamunomie et al., 2015), endometritis, pelvic inflammatory disease (Begum et al., 2011; Taylor et al., 2013; Ibrahim et al., 2017), post-abortal sepsis, posthysterectomy infection (Lachiewicz et al., 2015), increased risk of HIV (Morris et al., 2001; Atashili et al., 2008; Mascarenhas et al., 2012; Alcaide et al., 2016; Alcendor, 2016) and other STIs acquisition (Gilbert et al., 2013; Imade et al., 2014; Francis et al., 2016). Obstetric complications linked to BV include pregnancy loss (Swidsinski et al., 2013), still births, preterm birth (Gilbert et al., 2013; Isik et al., 2016), preterm labour (Ralph et al., 1999), premature rupture of membranes (Kirmizi et al., 2013; Nakubulwa et al., 2015), amniotic fluid infection (Lata et al., 2010; Mendz et al., 2013), postpartum endometritis (Gupta et al., 2013; Isik et al., 2016) and post caesarean wound infections.

2.8 Diagnosis of BV

There are two main categories of diagnostic tests used to diagnose BV; these are clinical based and laboratory based diagnostic tests (Money, 2005; Kumar et al., 2011). Amsel's clinical criteria and laboratory-based Nugent gram staining evaluation methods are considered as the two main gold standards for diagnosing BV (Mahajan et al., 2017).

2.8.1 Clinical based diagnosis

Amsel's criteria, developed by Amsel et al. (1983) is the most widely accepted clinical criteria and which is still in use today for both pregnant and non-pregnant women. These require that a positive clinical diagnosis of BV is indicated by presence of three out of four of the clinical signs (Khan et al., 2007; Frobenius et al., 2015; Malaguti et al., 2015; Mohammadzadeh et al., 2015).

These signs are: -

a) Vaginal discharge

The discharge should be thin, homogenous, adherent, milky, and evenly coats the vaginal walls (Prasad *et al.*, 2016). A normal discharge is floccular (Money, 2005).

b) Vaginal pH

Vaginal fluid pH greater than 4.5. The pH is measured using pH indicator paper (Hemalatha et al., 2013; Hoffman et al., 2017). This can be determined directly by using pH sticks placed on the vaginal wall (Frobenius et al., 2015; Hoffman et al., 2017) or a vaginal swab placed on pH paper to touch the range covering pH 3.5-5.2 (Hemalatha et al., 2013) or pH 3.5-5.5 (Hoffman et al., 2017).

c) Fishy odour

This can be done in two ways: the first method is trimethylamine sniff test/whiff test which was proposed by Gardner and Duke (1955) where one drop of 10% potassium hydroxide (KOH) is added to the vaginal discharge on the speculum and the odour is detected by smelling directly from the speculum. In the second method proposed by Amsel et al. (1983), there is addition of 10% potassium hydroxide to the sniff test and is performed by placing a drop of vaginal discharge onto a microscope slide, add one drop of 10-20% potassium hydroxide, mix and smell the preparation (Money, 2005).

d) Presence of clue cells

A drop of vaginal discharge is placed on a microscope slide and a drop of saline added. The preparation is covered with a cover-glass and examined at 400x magnification using a light microscope. Clue cells are identified as vaginal epithelial cells whose peripheral borders are difficult to observe because they are coated with many coccobacilli bacteria. A positive diagnosis of BV is indicated by presence of clue cells on >20% of the total vaginal epithelial cell population on microscopic cellular examination of the wet mount of vaginal fluid (Discacciati et al., 2006; Sachdeva, 2006; Frobenius et al., 2015).

Amsel's criteria is simple, easy to perform and does not require expensive equipment and provides an immediate answer; however, it is only applicable in symptomatic women and even in this case, the diagnosis of BV has a subjective endpoint and its sensitivity requires observation of at least presence of three out of the four signs (Gomaa et al., 2017). In addition, the signs are not consistent or reproducible in all the cases (Nugent et al., 1991).

2.8.2 Laboratory based diagnosis

2.8.2.1 Gram staining

Gram stain is a microbiological method used to classify bacteria as either Gram positive or Gram negative. In diagnosis of BV, Gram stain method classifies bacteria as either *Gardnerella* morphotypes or *Lactobacillus* morphotypes which are short bacteria (gram negative or gram variable) and gram-positive rods respectively (Chawla et al., 2013; Machado et al., 2015). It is also known as microbiological diagnosis and involves classification of bacteria morphotypes associated with BV using Nugent's scoring system, which has been widely accepted as the gold standard in the diagnosis of BV in both negative and positive cases, during microscopic examination of Gram-stained vaginal smears (Nugent et al., 1991).

In the procedure by Nugent et al. (1991), the vaginal swab is obtained from the lateral vaginal wall and rolled onto a glass slide to make a thin smear. The smear is heat fixed, gram stained and counterstained with safranin. Each Gram-stained smear will be evaluated for the following morphotypes under oil immersion (x1000 magnification): large gram-positive rods (*Lactobacillus* morphotypes), small gram-variable rods (*G. vaginalis* morphotypes), small gram-negative rods (*Bacteroides*)

spp. morphotypes), curved gram-variable rods (*Mobiluncus* spp. morphotypes), and gram-positive cocci. Large gram-negative rods and gram-negative cocci are also noted (Mahajan et al., 2017). Classification of each morphotype is then done using Spiegel (Hodiwala *et al.*, 2015), Nugent (Nugent et al., 1991; Chawla et al., 2013), Hay/Ison (Ison et al., 2002; Antonucci et al., 2017) or Ison/Hay classification systems (Ison et al., 2002).

a) Spiegel classification system

In this system, *Lactobacillus* morphotypes and *Gardnerella* morphotyes detected are scored as 1+, 2+, 3+ and 4+ based on the amount of the bacteria seen in the Gramstained smear. Positive diagnosis of BV is indicated by presence of 1+ to 2+ *Lactobacillus* morphotypes and predominance of *Gardnerella* morphotypes over *Lactobacillus* morphotypes. Negative diagnosis of BV is indicated by presence of only *Lactobacillus* morphotypes in the smear (Nugent et al., 1991).

b) Nugent classification system

It is considered as the gold standard in laboratory-based diagnosis of BV using Gram-stained smears examined at 1000x magnification using oil immersion objective. It is based on detection and rating of different bacterial morphotypes in a point estimation system of 0 to 4 points. Presence of more than 30 *Lactobacilli* morphotypes per vision field earns 0 points and its absence earns 4 points. Presence of more than 30 small bacteria per vision field earns 4 points and its absence earns 0 points. In addition, presence and number of curved rods per vision field earns additional 1 or 2 points. The above points are then added together to get total score. A total score of 0 to 3 is classified as normal, 4 to 6 is intermediate and 7 to 10 is positive for BV (Nugent et al., 1991).

Gram stain Nugent's criteria is time consuming, subjective since it is based on the skill and experience of the person reading the smears, requires extensive training of personnel, faces challenges of interpreting intermediate smears (Chawla et al., 2013) and does not provide specific bacteria species assessment in the vaginal microbiota (Shipitsyna et al., 2013). As a result, other scoring systems have been proposed such as Spiegel's, Hay/Ison, Ison/Hay and Schmidt's (Muthusamy et al., 2016; Onderdonk, 2016) with the adoption in many cases of Hay/Ison scoring system (Antonucci et al., 2017).

Score	Lactobacillus	Gardnerella	Curved bacteria
	morphotype/vision	morphotype/vision	morphotype/vision
	field	field	field
0	>30	0	0
1	5-30	<1	1-5
2	1-4	1-4	>5
3	<1	5-30	
4	0	>30	

Table 2.1: Nugent scoring system

Scores

0-3 Normal flora

4-6 Intermediate flora

7-10 BV

Source: MAMC Journal of Medical Sciences

a) Hay/Ison classification system

It is used for both Gram stained and Pap-stained vaginal smears. This classification system divides vaginal flora into normal, intermediate and BV categories. It is based on comparison of the amounts of bacteria present in the smear. It can be used to evaluate slides stained with Gram or Pap staining methods and also unstained smears (Ison et al., 2002).

Table 2.2: Hay/Ison classification

	Lactobacilli morphotypes	Gardnerella
		morphotypes
Normal (group 1)	Many	Few
Intermediate (group 2)	Equal amount	Equal amount
BV (group 3)	Few	Many

Source: BioMed Research International (2013)

b) Ison/Hay classification system

It can be used to evaluate slides stained by Gram or Pap staining methods and also unstained smears. It has five categories: Group 0, normal (group 1), intermediate (group 2), BV (group 3) and Group 4 (dominance of *Streptococcus* morphotype) (Ison et al., 2002).

x	Lactobacilli morphotypes	Gardnerella
		morphotypes
Group 0	None	None
Normal (group 1)	Many	Few
Intermediate (group 2)	Equal amount	Equal amount
BV (group 3)	Few	Many
Group 4 (dominance of	None	None
Streptococcus morphotype)		

Table 2.3: Ison/Hay classification

Source: Sexually transmitted Infections (2004)

2.8.2.2 Papanicolaou staining

Papanicolaou test (abbreviated as Pap test, Pap smear, cervical smear or smear test) is a cytology-based screening test, discovered by George Nicholas Papanicolaou in 1941 (Tan et al., 2015; Raju, 2016; Ciardullo, 2017). It is considered a gold standard in cervical cytology and its primary purpose is microscopic examination for normal and abnormal cells in the cervix and vagina in the early detection of cervical cancer and precancerous lesions (Mehmetoglu et al., 2010; Rositch et al., 2012; Hodiwala et al., 2015). Conventional Papanicolaou protocol has undergone various modifications to make it cost effective in terms of reducing the turnaround time and quantities of

alcohol utilized in the protocol (RoyBiswas et al., 2008; Gachie et al., 2011). The staining quality and final interpretation of Modified Papanicolaou protocols is not compromised hence its adoption as a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou in screening for cervical cancer in resource limited setups (Akinremi et al., 2005; Dighe et al., 2006; RoyBiswas et al., 2008; Gachie et al., 2011; Ashok et al., 2015; Vani et al., 2017); but has poor stain preservation for research purposes (Izhar et al., 2014). One of this modification is the Modified Papanicolaou protocol known as Rapid, Economic, Acetic acid, Papanicolaou (REAP) method (RoyBiswas et al., 2008) that has shown no compromise on staining quality and diagnostic standards and has therefore been successfully utilized in screening for cervical cancer in Pap smears (Gachie et al., 2011).

Papanicolaou-stained smear technique has also been widely used in screening of BV with Bethesda system guidelines stipulating for a remark such as 'shift in vaginal flora suggestive of BV' (Bombase et al., 2014) if there is presence of the following parameters: filmy background of small coccobacilli, coccobacilli along the cell margins of individual squamous epithelial cells (clue cells) and conspicuous absence of *Lactobacilli* (Hodiwala et al., 2015). Several studies report presence of clue cells as suggestive of BV (Michael, 1999; Simões-Barbosa et al., 2002; Vardar et al., 2006; Filho et al., 2010; Gillet et al., 2011; Baka et al., 2013; Truter et al., 2013; Puran et al., 2014; Sabu et al., 2017) with a threshold of >20% clue cells (Discacciati et al., 2006; Sachdeva, 2006) while others consider presence of coccobacilli only (Prey, 1999). Recent studies have shown that Papanicolaou stained smears can be used to screen for BV (Simoes-Barbosa et al., 2002; Discacciati et al., 2006).

Even though Pap smear has moderate sensitivity but high specificity compared to the microbiological test, it has diagnostic value when it is positive (Tokyol et al., 2004) and if it yields a mean specificity of 95% when compared to gold standard (Filho et al., 2010) especially for the screening of asymptomatic BV (Livengood, 2009; Filho et al., 2010). Several authors support the use of Pap-stained smear techniques for BV diagnosis as a wholly adequate alternative to Gram-stained smears (Giacomini et al., 1998; Hodiwala et al., 2015). However, few validation studies comparing scoring of

Papanicolaou-stain procedure against the Amsel's and Nugent's gold standards have not yet been conducted (Vardar et al., 2002).

2.8.2.3 Culture

Culture of *Gardnerella vaginalis* is another sensitive method for diagnosis of BV (Gergova et al., 2013). However, this method has low specificity because the bacterium has been isolated in up to 50% to 60% of healthy women without clinical signs of BV (Sha et al., 2005). Additionally, it is unreliable as a true indicator of vaginal microbial flora in BV since *G. vaginalis* is not the only microbe associated with BV infection (Tokyol et al., 2004). To add to this, many other bacteria associated with BV are obligate anaerobes whose isolation using conventional culture methods is difficult (Ravel et al., 2011). Therefore, this method leads to overdiagnosis, making it unsuitable when planning treatment or testing after-treatment status. In addition, since BV is due to changes in vaginal flora, vaginal culture has no role in its diagnosis (Balashov et al., 2014).

2.8.2.4 Biochemical test/ rapid tests/ Point of care testing devices (POCT-devices)

It is based on the detection and measurement of microbial enzyme which is produced by anaerobic bacteria, anaerobic gram-negative bacterial rods such as *Bacteroides*, *Gardnerella*, and *Prevotella* species and viruses, mycoplasma, fungi, and protozoa sialidase (Wiggins et al., 2001). Based on Amsel's clinical criteria, pH and sniff tests, several commercial test kits have been developed and they are marketed as point of care (POC) testing devices (Tucker, 2013) that mostly detect metabolic byproducts (bacterial amines) and bacterial sialidase produced by BV associated bacteria like *Prevotella* and *Bacteroides spp*. responsible for BV (Bradshaw et al., 2005; Madhivanan et al., 2014).

POCT-devices detect metabolic by-products sialidase and proline aminopeptidase, produced by bacteria responsible for BV in vaginal secretions. However, detection of these by-products is more useful where understanding of pathogenesis is more important than its clinical diagnosis (Huppert et al., 2012; Tucker et al., 2013).

Amsel's criteria	Test kit	Tested substance
рН	Careplan Vaginal pH	pН
	Vi-SENSE	pH
	pH Glove	pH
Whiff/sniff test	FemExam	pH + TMA
	QuickVue Advance	pH + Amintest
	Electronic Nose	TMA
	Pipactivity test card	Aminopeptidase
	BV Blue	Sialidase activity test

Table 2.4: Commercial test kits based on Amsel's clinical criteria

2.8.2.5 Molecular diagnosis

Molecular methods have also been adopted in the diagnosis of BV to show the polymicrobial causative nature of BV. However, these methods are not rapid, require very expensive equipment and highly trained personnel for practical routine use hence mostly applicable in research (Dumonceaux et al., 2009). They include: -

a) Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) is used to differentiate BV due to bacteria from other vaginal disorders since they are based upon molecular quantification of vaginal microbiota in BV such as *Gardnerella vaginalis*, *Atopobium vaginae* and other BV associated bacteria (BVAB) (Menard et al., 2008, Cartwright et al., 2012). Targeted-PCR assays and broad range-PCR assays have been applied in this quest with targeted-PCR assays like taxon-directed bacterial 16S rDNA PCR aimed at detection of one or more fastidious BVAB species (Fredricks et al., 2007). However, the broad range PCR-assays is more sensitive at detecting common vaginal microbiota than less abundant microbial types. They include broad range bacterial 16S rDNA PCR, multiplex-PCR (M-PCR) and quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) which quantify various bacteria morphotypes like *Gardnerella vaginalis* from vaginal fluid swabs in both pregnant and non-pregnant women (Hilbert et al., 2016).

b) Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH)

Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) of desquamated vaginal epithelial cells in urine sediment has been used to show presence of biofilm of *Gardnerella*

morphotype (Swidsinski et al., 2010) in diagnosis of BV. The use of a more sensitive Peptide Nucleic Acid (PNA) probes in FISH – (PNA-FISH) has greatly improved the specificity and turnaround time of this technique (Machado et al., 2015). However, these methods are labour intensive and use sophisticated equipment that requires highly trained personnel. It is therefore not suitable for routine use especially in developing countries but for research purposes (Dumonceaux et al., 2009).

c) Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) probes

DNA probes have also been used to detect and identify *Gardnerella vaginalis* nucleic acid in vaginal fluid from symptomatic patients (Cartwright et al., 2013).

2.8.2.6 Wet microscopy

Diagnosis of BV has been done using rehydrated dried wet mounts by detecting bacterial morphotypes and clue cells. Rehydrated dried wet mounts refer to air dried vaginal smear on a slide which is later rehydrated and evaluated using Nugent or Hay/Ison classification systems. They provide comparable image to a wet smear but motile organisms are not visible (Platz-Christensen et al., 1995) but requires phase contrast microscope to contrast small bacteria, *Lactobacilli* and clue cells (Donders et al., 2009).

2.8.2.7 Other methods

Gas-liquid chromatography was used by Spiegel et al. (1980 in vaginal washings to show that women with BV have abnormal vaginal acids. In this method, large amounts of vaginal washings are required for analysis. Due to this, Chen et al. 1982 introduced thin-layer chromatography which uses only two millilitres of sterile water mixed with the vaginal secretion to enable determination of the amine's putrescine and cadaverine (Chen et al., 1982).

a) Gas liquid chromatography (GLC)

Spiegel et al. (1980) used GLC on vaginal washings to detect abnormal non-volatile fatty acids with BV infected women showing increased succinate to lactate (Yeoman et al., 2013) chromatographic peak ratio ≥ 0.4 (Honest et al., 2004; Kafi et al., 2012). GLC method was limited by its requirement for large quantities of vaginal washing.
b) Thin layer chromatography (TLC)

Chen et al. (1982) introduced TLC that utilized only 2mls of sterile water mixed with vaginal secretion to detect the amines, diamines, putrescine and cadaverine, responsible for the fishy odour in the potassium hydroxide 'whiff 'test (Nelson et al., 2015).

2.9 Differential diagnoses of BV

In the absence of microscopy, diagnosis of BV is unlikely if there is absence of fishy odor. This is because BV is suspected if the vaginal pH is greater than 4.5 but this pH also indicates other infections like atrophic vaginitis, desquamative inflammatory vaginitis and trichomoniasis. However, BV can be differentiated from these three conditions because of the following facts: women with BV do not have dyspareunia or signs of inflammation; BV does not have increase in number of parabasal cells; microscopy of BV does not show large numbers of polymorphonuclear leucocytes and BV does not show trichomonads (Klauss-Silva et al., 2014).

2.10 Treatment of BV

Treatment of BV is difficult because clinical cure is not universally successful (Dickey et al., 2009). In one-third of non-pregnant and one-half of pregnant women, BV resolves spontaneously while in other cases drugs are used to relieve the symptoms. The drugs include Metronidazole, clindamycin, tinidazole and Secnidazole which are administered orally or intravaginally. Symptomatic relapse should be treated initially with a seven-day course of oral or vaginal metronidazole or clindamycin (Paladine et al., 2018).

CHAPTER THREE MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Research design

This was a descriptive cross-sectional study of bacterial vaginosis with a comparative evaluation of three methods in screening of BV in vaginal smears in women attending family planning and ante-natal clinics in Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital. This design was selected since the primary goal of the study was to assess the sample of a predefined population at one specific point in time to detect presence/absence of BV. One hundred and fifty (n=150) consenting female participants who met the inclusion criteria were randomly selected and recruited into the study between November 2016 and May 2017. The participants were informed about the study, the procedures to be undertaken, harmful and beneficial effects of the study, privacy and confidentiality measures. Only those women who accepted to take part in the study were required to respond to an interviewer-administered questionnaire upon signing and giving out a written informed consent form. Those participants who were not able to sign were allowed to thumb-print as a sign of consent.

3.2 Study area

The study was conducted at Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital. It is a government hospital located in Kenya, former Central province, Kiambu County, Thika West district, Juja constituency, Thika municipality division, Thika town location, Biashara sub-location. Thika town is about 50 km from Nairobi, the capital city of Kenya. The hospital is headed by the Medical Superintendant and is operational with a bed capacity of about 300 and 24 cots. It offers a wide range of services including laboratory, casualty, family planning, pre- and post-natal services, antiretroviral therapy, curative in-patient services, immunization and HIV counselling and testing. Thika district is one of the seven districts in Central province. The district covers an area of 1,960.2sq Km². It borders city of Nairobi to the South, Maragua district to the north, Machakos district to the east and Kiambu district to the west. The district is divided into six divisions; Gatundu South, Ruiru, Thika municipality, Gatanga, Kamwangi (Gatundu North) and Kakuzi. Ruiru is the largest division followed by Kakuzi and Kamwangi while the smallest division is Gatundu South. In addition,

Thika district has four constituencies; Juja, Gatanga, Gatundu North and Gatundu South (National Coordination Agency for Population and Development, 2005).

3.3 Study Population

In 2002, the population of Thika district was estimated to be 701,664 with a growth rate of 2.8% per annum with number of males and females at 351,511 and 350,153 respectively, representing a female/male sex ratio of 1:1. The population of females of reproductive age group of 15-49 years rose from 181,383 in 2002 to a projected figure of 214,180 by the year 2008 (National Coordination Agency for Population and Development, 2005). The population is both urban and rural and highly cosmopolitan. The study targeted all women aged 18-45 years visiting the family planning and antenatal clinics at Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital during the study period. Only those women who met the inclusion criteria and agreed to participate in the study after giving their informed consent were recruited into the study.

3.3.1 Inclusion criteria

- i. Females aged 18-45 years (child bearing age), sexually active with malodorous vaginal discharge
- ii. No vaginal bleeding at the time
- iii. Participants who give consent

3.3.2 Exclusion criteria

- i. Used any antibiotics in the last two weeks.
- ii. Used vaginal creams in the last two weeks.
- iii. Had sexual intercourse within the last 8 hrs
- iv. Active vaginal bleeding

3.4 Variables

- i. Independent variable- test result, which is either positive or negative
- ii. Dependent variable-test result obtained after screening for bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smear

3.5 Sampling procedure

3.5.1 Sampling technique

Simple random sampling was used to select eligible participants after fulfilling the inclusion criteria highlighted above. The sampling was done using Stat Trek's Random Number Generator tool which is found under the Stat Tools tab, which

appears in the header of Stat Trek web page (stattrek.com). Sampling was done without replacement i.e. if a number was selected; it was put aside so that it could be selected only one time to avoid it being selected more than once. This ensured that each individual had equal opportunity of being included in the study.

3.5.2 Sample size determination

The appropriate sample size for the study was calculated using Andrew Fisher's method (1994) for a population above 10000, based on 95% confidence interval. From literature review, there was no documented data on the prevalence and incidence of BV in Kenya. Therefore, the best guess estimate of the prevalence of BV in Kenya was 10% based on an article by Georgijevic et al. (2000) which states that "BV is the most prevalent form of vaginal disturbances in reproductive age women. The average incidence of BV varies: 10-35% in patients visiting gynaecological wards, 10-30% in patients visiting obstetric wards and 20-60% in patients visiting services of sexually transmitted diseases."

Formula, $n = \underline{z^2 pq}$

 d^2

Where

n= minimum number required

z= level of statistical significance of expected result, in this case 1.96 at 95% confidence level ± 5

p = prevalence of the disease (10%)

q= 1-p (1-0.10) = 0.90

d= desired precision level ± 5 (0.05)

Therefore, n= 138.2976

Desired sample size = 150

3.5.3 Logistical and ethical considerations

- Ethical clearance was given by Kenyatta National Hospital/University of Nairobi (KNH/UON) Ethics and Research Committee, Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital Ethics and Research Committee, where the study was conducted, as well as by the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI).
- ii. Participation by women in this study was voluntary. Thereafter, participants who volunteered to participate in the study and who met the inclusion criteria were

selected using simple random sampling method of Stat Trek's random number generator tool. They were taken through the informed consent form (ICF) and any questions they had clarified to them. Only those volunteers who voluntarily signed the ICF were recruited, with subsequent replacement of eligible participants who declined to sign the ICF.

- iii. Confidentiality was maintained throughout the study. Participants only identified themselves by name when giving answers to the interviewer-administered questionnaire for purposes of the reports going to the patient's file. However, to ensure anonymity and confidentiality, accession numbers were given to each sample collected from the participants. This number was also placed on questionnaire and slides for each participant.
- iv. During recruitment, women participants were informed about the study, the objectives to be achieved, beneficial and harmful effects of the study, procedures to be undertaken, results and their interpretation, treatment options and other follow-up measures for positive cases, eligibility criteria, period of the study, confidentiality of personal information and data obtained.
- v. Every participant was required to give informed consent by signing or thumb printing on the Informed Consent Form.
- vi. Any woman with abnormal test results was referred to the gynaecologist mentioned above for treatment and report sent to their clinical file.
- vii. Each participant was informed of their individual results immediately after test results were finalized by a qualified gynaecologist who then provided clinical care.

3.6 Data collection methods

3.6.1 1nterviewer-administered questionnaire

This was used to capture socio-demographic information of each participant and was administered by the interviewer. It contained both open ended and closed ended questions and was divided into three sections; section one derived personal information such as age, marital status and educational level and last menstrual period (LMP); section two sought information on sexual lifestyle such as number of sexual partners, recent sexual activity, and section three sought information on relevant clinical history such as allergies, recent antibiotic therapy and reproductive history on abnormal vaginal bleeding, knowledge of BV, intravaginal cleansing practices and pregnancy complications. 150 questionnaires were administered with 100% response rate since the interviewer clarified the difficult to understand questions to the participants.

3.6.2 Laboratory procedures

This involved four stages as follows;

3.6.2.1 Collection of vaginal samples

Vaginal smear was collected by a qualified nurse using cyto-pak Pap smear kit (tear fixative) (from IMEB Inc., San Marcos, California) consisting of cervical spatula, cervibrush, frosted glass slide and tear fixative for cytology. First, the patient was placed in lithotomy position; a sterile unlubricated vaginal speculum was inserted to visualize the vaginal canal. If any discharge was present, it was first noted and the colour also documented. A cervical spatula was then inserted into the vaginal canal to collect samples from the posterior fornix and lateral vaginal walls. In women who were pregnant or suspected to be pregnant, sampling was restricted to lateral vaginal wall.

3.6.2.2 Preparation of vaginal smear

Three smears were prepared from the collected vaginal sample from each participant. Collected material on the cervical spatula was spread immediately on the non-frosted surface of three pre-labelled frosted microscope slides to make vaginal smears, and if the material was not enough for smear preparation, resampling was repeated. Tear fixative was immediately applied on the smears on only two slides and further fixation was done by immersing the two slides in a coplin jar with 95% ethanol for 15 minutes. The smear on the third slide was air dried. Blinding of the smears was done by labelling the slides with unique codes that did not reveal the staining method to be used.

3.6.2.3 Staining of the prepared smears

The prepared smears were then stained using the appropriate method. Of the two fixed smears, one was stained with Conventional Papanicolaou method (RoyBiswas et al., 2008; Gachie et al., 2011) the second with Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method (RoyBiswas et al., 2008) while the air-dried smears were exclusively stained with Gram stain method (Cheesbrough, 2006).

Conventional Papanicolaou method		Modified Papanicolaou (REA)	Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method			
Fixation: 95% alcohol for 15 minutes.		Fixation: 95% alcohol for 15 r	ninutes.			
Tap water	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips			
Harris Haematoxylin	10 dips	Harris's Haematoxylin (60°C)	10 dips			
Tap water	10 dips	Tap water	10 dips			
95% ethanol	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips			
OG-6 stain	10 dips	OG-6 stain	10 dips			
95% ethanol	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips			
EA 36/50	10 dips	EA 36/50	10 dips			
95% ethanol	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips			
95% ethanol	10 dips	Absolute Methanol	10 dips			
100% ethanol	10 dips	Absolute Methanol	10 dips			
100% ethanol	10 dips	Absolute Methanol	10 dips			
100% ethanol	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips			
Xylene	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips			
Xylene	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips			
Xylene	10 dips	Blotting after each step above				
Blotting after each step a	bove	DPX mount and coverslip				
DPX mount and coversli	р					

 Table 3.1: Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)
 staining methods

Step Time Heat fix air dried smear 1 minute Crystal violet stain Tap water Gram's iodine 1 minute Tap water 6 seconds Acetone-alcohol Tap water Neutral red 2 minutes Tap water Air dry

Table 3.2: Gram stain method

3.6.2.4 Microscopic examination of the stained smears

The 2001 Bethseda system for reporting cervical cytology was used to screen and report the smears. The smear was considered adequate and satisfactory for evaluation when it had an estimated minimum of approximately 8,000 to 12,000 well preserved and well-visualized squamous epithelial cells (Solomon *et al.*, 2004; Nayar *et al.*, 2015). Reference images of known cellularity that simulate the appearance of conventional smears using $4\times$ field were compared with the stained specimen by the microscopists to approximate the cellularity of the smears to be examined.

Light microscopy of the Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) stained vaginal smears was done using $\times 4$, $\times 10$ and $\times 40$ objectives with presence of >20% clue cells being the threshold for a positive BV test. For Gramstained vaginal smears, oil immersion objective ($\times 100$ objective) was used with a 7-10 Nugent score of bacterial morphotypes being positive for BV.

3.7 Quality assurance

Since laboratory diagnosis of BV was done through microscopic examination of stained vaginal smears, quality assurance and measures to minimize possible errors was achieved by ensuring that: the sample was collected from lateral vaginal wall and posterior fornix; preparation and reading of stained smears was in accordance with existing standard operating procedures (SOPs) (The 2001 Bethseda reporting guidelines for cervical cytology, 2001); there was proper maintenance and set up of microscopes: microscopists were competent and examination of the smears was first done by the principal investigator and confirmed by qualified microbiologist for

Gram stained smears and qualified cytologist for Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) stained smears. The cytologist was blinded to the Gram stain results. It is only at the end of this that the microscopists revealed their reports and any discrepancies confirmed by a second qualified microbiologist and second qualified cytologist in order to minimize intra- and interobserver variability

3.8 Data management

All collected data was double-entered into computer database in Microsoft Excel (Ms-Excel) computer application. To avoid loss or tampering, the document was password protected and back up of the data was done in compact discs, external hard disk and printing of the same data to have hard copies. The printed hard copies and duly filled questionnaires were filed in separately labelled box files which were kept in a secure lockable drawer away from physical and mechanical hazards and also to maintain privacy and confidentiality of information of the participating women.

Cleaning and validation of the data went on during data collection and entry in readiness for exportation of the data to IBM SPSS (Statistical Package for Social Sciences) version 20 for data analysis. Any additional information collected and observed during data collection was recorded on hard cover books and same kept in a lockable drawer for privacy, confidentiality, avoid loss and tampering of the information.

3.9 Data analysis

This was done using IBM SPSS (Statistical Package for Social Sciences) version 20 at 95% confidence interval and statistically significant p value of ≤ 0.05 according to the two specific objectives and two research questions that guided this study and data collection.

3.9.1 Screening of BV in vaginal smears using Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods

A frequency distribution bar graph indicating the number of positive and negative cases of BV was used to show difference in screening of BV in vaginal smears stained using three different staining methods-Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain.

3.9.2 Sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Conventional Papanicolaou methods

The diagnostic efficiency statistical measures of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), likelihood ratio and diagnostic accuracy were selected to establish if Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) was a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears. This is because these diagnostic efficiency statistics are objective measures that evaluate the discriminative and predictive abilities of a diagnostic screening test. Additional data analysis statistical measures used are false positive rate (FPR), false negative rate (FNR), likelihood ratios (LR) for positive test (LR+) and negative test (LR-), overall diagnostic accuracy (DOR), ROC curve analysis and kappa statistic measure.

3.10 Operational definition of terms

The following definitions are provided to ensure uniformity and understanding of these terms throughout the study.

1. Sensitivity- shows percentage of people with the disease (a) at the time of screening who will have a positive test result (a+c) (true positives/ (true positives + false negatives); a/(a+c) (Glick, 2009; Stojanovic, 2014). It is also known as true positive rate (TPR) i.e., positive in disease.

It is calculated using the formula:

Sensitivity =
$$\frac{\text{True positives (TP)}}{\text{True positives (TP)} + \text{False negatives (FN)}} = \frac{a}{a+c}$$

2. Specificity-shows percentage of people not having the disease (d) at the time of screening who will have a negative test result (true negatives/ (true negatives + false positives); d/(b+d) (Glick, 2009; Stojanovic, 2014). It is also known as true negative rate (TNR) i.e. negative in health.

It is calculated using the formula:

Specificity =
$$\underline{\text{True negatives (TN)}}$$
 OR \underline{d}
True negatives (TN) + False positives (FP) b+d

3. Positive predictive value (PPV)- shows proportion of people with a positive test result (a) who are actually ill (a + b) at the time of screening i.e., proportion of disease given a positive test (Glick, 2009; Stojanovic, 2014). It is calculated using the formula:

$$PPV = \frac{True \text{ positive (TP)}}{True \text{ positive (TP)} + \text{ false positive (FP)}} \quad a+b$$

4. Negative predictive value (NPV)- shows proportion of people with a negative test result (d) who actually do not have the disease (b + c) at the time of screening i.e. proportion of no disease given a negative test (Glick, 2009).

It is calculated using the formula:

 $NPV = \frac{True negative (TN)}{True negative (TN) + false negative (FN)} OR \frac{d}{c+d}$

5. False positive rate (FPR)- number of false positive test results for an outcome(b) divided by the total number of absence of an outcome (b+d)

It is calculated using the formula:

$$FPR = \underline{c}$$

 $c+d$

6. False negative rate (FNR)- number of false negative test results for an outcome(c) divided by the total number of presence of an outcome (a+c)

It is calculated using the formula:

$$FNR = \underline{b}$$

 $a+b$

7. Likelihood ratios-shows probability of a specific test result being found in a person who has the condition of interest at the time of screening to the probability that the same specific test result would be found in a person who does not have the condition of interest at the time of screening. There are two likelihood ratios, one for positive test results, (LR+), known as the positive likelihood ratio and another for negative test results (LR-), known as negative likelihood ratio. LR value greater than 1 (common in LR+) for a specific test result indicates that test result is associated with the presence of the disease, in most cases. On the other hand, LR value less than 1 (common in (LR-) for a specific test result indicates that that test result is associated with the absence of disease (Wikipedia, 2021).

They are calculated using the formula:

The above diagnostic efficiency statistic measures can be explained using a $2x^2$ contingency table approach that categorizes diagnostic test results as positive or negative.

	Reality						
Test result	Disease present (n)	No disease present (n)	Totals (n)				
Positive	True positive (TP)	False positive (FP)					
	А	В	a+b				
Negative	False negative (FN)	True negative (TN)					
	С	D	c+d				
Totals	a+c	b+d	a+b+c+d				
	(All with disease)	(All normal)					

 Table 3.3: 2×2 Contingency table

[Source: Shaughnessy Allen F. Clinical Information Sciences]

[a - true positive (sick people correctly diagnosed as sick); b - false positive (healthy people wrongly diagnosed as sick); c - false negative (sick people wrongly diagnosed as healthy); d - true negative (healthy people correctly diagnosed as healthy)]

3.11 Limitations and delimitations

3.11.1 Limitations

Limitations are factors usually beyond the researcher's control that may have been impossible to avoid or minimize, and that may affect the results of the study or how the results are interpreted, (Murnan & Price, 2004). Due to limited resources and time in conducting this research, this study faced several limitations. The major limitation was that during the study period, the study participants were recruited from only one hospital and this may not be representative of the annual female population

served by the hospital. In addition, only women visiting ante-natal clinic (ANC) and family planning (FP) clinics were recruited into the study and the results may not be applicable to women delivering at the hospital, hence, this will affect the generalizability of the findings. However, this will be augmented when the research can be applied to other populations of women.

3.11.2 Delimitation

Delimitation refers to boundaries set by the researcher in order to limit the scope of the findings (Simon, 2011). In conducting this research, this study had several delimitations. First, regarding geographical delimitation, this study was limited to Kiambu County, Kenya, whereby only one hospital, Thika level 5 (County) Hospital was used in recruitment of the study subjects. This was due to limited resources and time. Secondly, all females aged 18-45 years and who gave consent were eligible for the study but exclusion was based on use of any antibiotic and/or vaginal creams in the last two weeks prior to start of the study; presence of active vaginal bleeding and engagement in sexual intercourse within the last 8hrs at the time of recruitment. This exclusion was due to the potential of exclusion factors to cause disturbance of bacterial microbial flora. Lastly, this study restricted diagnosis of BV to presence/absence of clue cells and did not perform Nugent scoring for the screening methods used due to extensive training required to train smear readers on scoring.

3.12 Assumptions

Assumption refers to a statement that is presumed to be true by other scholars but has not been proved scientifically (Simon, 2011). The following assumptions were made regarding this study. First, the instrument to be used would elicit reliable responses, second, the respondents would fully understand the questions they would be asked, third, the participants would answer the interview questions in an honest and candid manner, fourth, the inclusion criteria of the sample was appropriate and ensured homogeneity of research experience for all the participants and lastly, that there was no ill motive on the part of the participants in participating in the research.

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

Epidemiological variable Outcome Number, n=150 (Percentage) Age 18-25 years 83(55.3%) 26-35 years 47(31.3%) 36-45 years 20(13.3%) Single Marital status 49(32.7%) Married 101(67.3%) Education Primary 49(32.7%) Secondary 79(52.7%) Tertiary 22(14.6%)Socio-economic status Employed 68(45.3%)Un-employed 82(54.7%) Sexual history Multiple sexual partners 22(14.7%) One sexual partner 108 (72%) No sexual partner 20 (13,3%) Overview of BV Knowledge of BV 21(14%) Previous BV test 10(6.7%) No knowledge of BV and no 119 (79.3%) previous BV test Clinical and reproductive History of abnormal vaginal 2(1.3%) history bleeding Previous pregnancy 4(2.7%)complications(miscarriage) No history of abnormal vaginal 144 (96%) bleeding and no previous pregnancy complications Practice intravaginal Yes 5(3.3%) of (e.g. douching, No 145 (96.7%) practices vaginal creams, finger cleansing) Vaginal discharge Present 33(22%) White colour 33(22%) Odour 19(57.6%) 33(22%)Thin watery 32 (21.3%) Absent Suspected pregnant participants Last menstrual period 2 (1.3%) non-pregnant (LMP) 148 (98.7%) Possibility of participants Antibiotic use Yes - 3 weeks before sampling 2 (1.3%) - 1 month before sampling 20 (13.3%) - 4-6 months before sampling 18 (12%) No 110 (73.3%)

Table 4.1: Socio-demographic characteristics of the participants

Demographics show that majority of the participants were married, literate with secondary level of education and largely unemployed. Relatively low number

reported multiple sexual partners, knowledge of BV, practice of intravaginal cleansing practises, history of abnormal vaginal bleeding and previous pregnancy complications. On pelvic examination, 22% (33/150) of the female participants presented with a white, thin, watery vaginal discharge that was predominantly odourless.

4.1 Results of age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis

Age group	Number of participants	Percentage	
18-25 years	83	55.3%	
26-35 years	47	31.3%	
36-45 years	20	13.3%	
Total	150	100%	

Table 4.2: Age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis



Figure 4.1: Age distribution of the women screened for bacterial vaginosis

The mean age of the study participants was 26.9 years, median of 25, standard deviation (SD) of 5.9 with minimum and maximum ages of 19 and 42 years respectively. Of the 150 participants, 55.3% were 18-25 years old, 31.3% were 26-35 years while the least number, 13.3% were 36-45 years old.

4.2 Results of screening of BV in vaginal smears using Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods

Out of 150 paired vaginal smears examined in the study, 145 pairs were found satisfactory for evaluation. 5 pairs of smears were excluded as they were unsatisfactory for evaluation due to scanty cellularity and a repeat was recommended and performed. All the smears were negative for intraepithelial lesion but 25 and 16 smears stained with Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods were suggestive of bacterial vaginosis.



Slide 1: Vaginal smear stained using Conventional Papanicolaou method (×40 objective)



Slide 2: Vaginal smear stained using Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method (×10 objective)



Slide 3: Gram-stained vaginal smear showing bacterial vaginosis (x10 objective)

		Gram stain method			
		Positive	Negative	Total	
Conventional Papanicolaou method	Positive	20	5	25	
	Negative	22	103	125	
Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method	Positive	11	5	16	
-	Negative	31	103	134	
	Total count	42	108	150	

 Table 4.3: Conventional Papanicolaou * Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)

 method *Gram stain method Crosstabulation



Figure 4.2: Screening of bacterial vaginosis using Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain methods

Gram stain method Nugent's scoring system which was the diagnostic gold standard in this study detected 42 positive cases of bacterial vaginosis out of 150 (42/150) participants, representing a prevalence of 28%, with majority of the cases (20/42) found in the 26-35 years age group. Six participants (6/150) had intermediate flora and were considered negative for bacterial vaginosis. On the other hand, 25 participants (25/150) representing 16.7% and 16 participants (16/150) representing 10.7% tested positive for bacterial vaginosis using Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods respectively. A total of 125 participants (125/150) representing 83.3% and 134 participants (134/150) representing 89.3% tested negative for bacterial vaginosis using Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods respectively. The results indicate that there is a difference in diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis (BV) in vaginal smears between the three staining methods of Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram stain.

4.3 Results of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive value (NPV) of ConventionalPapanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)methods

 Table 4.4: Conventional Papanicolaou method * Gram stain method

 Crosstabulation

		Gram stain met		in method	Total
			Positive	Negative	
		Count	20	5	25
	Positive	% within Conventional Papanicolaou method	80.0%	20.0%	100.0%
Conventional Papanicolaou method		% within Gram stain method	47.6%	4.6%	16.7%
		Count	22	103	125
	Negative	% within Conventional			
		Papanicolaou method	17.6%	82.4%	100.0%
		% within Gram stain			
		method	52.4%	95.4%	83.3%
		Count	42	108	150
Total		% within Conventional			
		Papanicolaou method	28.0%	72.0%	100.0%
		% within Gram stain	100.0%	100.00/	100.0%
		method	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Using Gram stain as the reference gold standard test in this study, the diagnostic efficiency statistical measures of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive value (NPV) for Conventional Papanicolaou method was determined at 95% confidence interval and statistically significant p value of ≤ 0.05 .

Conventional Papanicolaou method had sensitivity of 47.6% with 20 out of 42 (20/42) participants testing positive for BV and specificity of 95.4% with 103 out of 108 (103/108) participants testing negative for BV. 22 participants who were BV positive using Gram stain Nugent's scoring system but tested BV Conventional

Papanicolaou method gave a false negative rate (FNR) of 52.4% while 5 participants who were BV negative using Gram stain Nugent's scoring system but tested BV positive using Conventional Papanicolaou method gave a false positive rate (FPR) of 4.6%. Positive predictive value (PPV) was 80.0% while the negative predictive value (NPV) was 82.4%. The likelihood ratio for a positive test (LR+) was 10.3 while likelihood ratio for a negative test was 0.55. The overall diagnostic accuracy was 38.9%.

4.4 Sensitivity, Specificity, Positive Predictive Value (PPV) and Negative Predictive Value (NPV) of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)method with reference to Gram stain method as the gold standard in screening of BV

 Table 4.5: Modified Papanicolaou (REAP)method * Gram stain method

 Crosstabulation

			Gram sta	in method	Total
			Positive	Negative	
		Count	11	5	16
	Positive	% within Modified Papanicolaou method	68.8%	31.2%	100.0%
Modified Papanicolaou method		% within Gram stain method	26.2%	4.6%	10.7%
incuroa		Count	31	103	134
	Negative	% within Modified Papanicolaou method	23.1%	76.9%	100.0%
		% within Gram stain method	73.8%	95.4%	89.3%
		Count	42	108	150
Total		% within Modified Papanicolaou method	28.0%	72.0%	100.0%
		% within Gram stain method	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Using Gram stain as the reference gold standard test in this study, the diagnostic efficiency statistical measures of sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive value (NPV) for Modified Conventional Papanicolaou (REAP) method was determined at 95% confidence interval and statistically significant p value of ≤ 0.05 .

Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method had sensitivity of 26.2% with 11 out of 42 (11/42) participants testing positive for BV and specificity of 95.4% with 103 out of 108 (103/108) participants testing negative for BV. 31 participants who were BV positive using Gram stain Nugent's scoring system but tested BV Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method gave a false negative rate (FNR) of 73.8% while 5 participants who were BV negative using Gram stain Nugent's scoring system but tested BV positive using Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method gave a false negative rate (FNR) of 73.8% while 5 participants who were BV negative using Gram stain Nugent's scoring system but tested BV positive using Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method gave a false positive rate (FPR) of 4.6%. Positive predictive value (PPV) was 68.8% while the negative predictive value (NPV) was 76.9%. The likelihood ratio for a positive test (LR+) was 5.696 while likelihood ratio for a negative test was 0.77. The overall diagnostic accuracy was 38.9%.

The results show that Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods have varying diagnostic efficiency statistical measures of sensitivity, positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive value (NPV) but same specificity. However, both methods had the same overall diagnostic accuracy which indicates that Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method can be a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method especially in confirming truly negative BV cases.

4.5 Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve of Conventional Papanicolaou method and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method

Using Gram stain as the reference gold standard test in this study, the diagnostic efficiency statistical measures of sensitivity and specificity of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods were compared using ROC curve at 95% confidence interval and statistically significant p value of 0.05. The results are indicated in Figure 4.3.



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Test Result	Area	Std.	Asymptotic	Asymptotic 95	% Confidence
Variable(s)		Error ^a	Sig. ^b	Interval	
				Lower Bound	Upper Bound
Conventional					
Papanicolaou method	.285	.053	.000	.182	.388
Modified					
Papanicolaou method	.392	.055	.041	.285	.500

Ar	ea	Und	ler	the	Curve	
		_	-			

The test result variable(s): Conventional Papanicolaou method, Modified Papanicolaou method has at least one tie between the positive actual state group and the negative actual state group. Statistics may be biased.

a. Under the nonparametric assumption

b. Null hypothesis: true area = 0.5

Figure 4.3: ROC curve of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods

With respect to the reference line which represents the reference gold standard test used in this study, that is, Gram stain Nugent scoring system, the results show that the ROC curves for both Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods fall below the reference line.

The area under the curve (AUC) values were 0.285 (p=.000, 95% CI-.182-.388) and 0.392 (p=.041, 95% CI-.285-.500) for Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods respectively and statistically significant ($p\leq0.05$).

The results indicate that the two methods have very poor sensitivity but high specificity compared to Gram stain method in screening of BV cases.

4.6 Cohen Kappa statistic value of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods

Table 4.6: Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method * ConventionalPapanicolaou method Crosstabulation

Symmetric Measures

			Value	Asymp.	Std.	Approx. T ^b	Approx. Sig.
				Error ^a			
Measure	of	Kappa	.692	.086		8.753	.000
Agreement							
N of Valid Cases			150				

a. Not assuming the null hypothesis.

b. Using the asymptotic standard error assuming the null hypothesis.

A statistically significant ($p \le 0.05$) kappa value of 0.692 was obtained representing moderate agreement in the diagnostic efficiency capabilities of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods in screening of bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smears.

The results indicate that Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method can be a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of bacterial vaginosis in vaginal smears.

CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is a polymicrobial syndrome characterized by shift in vaginal flora (Demba et al., 2005; Togni et al., 2011) with replacement of the predominant and naturally occurring *Lactobacilli* species with mostly facultative anaerobic bacteria consisting of *Gardnerella vaginalis, Bacteroides spp., Mobiluncus spp., Prevotella spp. Atopobium vagina* and *Mycoplasma hominis* (Biswal et al., 2014). It is common in women in the reproductive age group (Patterson et al., 2010). Most of the women are asymptomatic but symptoms include a thin, white, watery discharge, vaginal pH >4.5, positive amine 'whiff' test on addition of 10% potassium hydroxide and presence of clue cells on wet microscopy of vaginal fluid (Neelam et al., 2010). BV has been associated with adverse and serious reproductive health outcomes (Sweet, 2000), CIN development (Nam et al., 2009) and HIV infectivity (Woodman, 2016).

Mean age was 26.9, median of 25 and standard deviation (SD) of 5.9. This is comparable to a study done by Shayo et al. (2012) in Mwanza, Tanzania where median age of the participants was 26 years. 101 (67.3%) of the participants were married and 49 (32.7%) were single. This is different from a study done by Nzomo et al. (2013) in Thika, Kenya that had 40.9% of the women married and 47.2% single. This difference could be due to the study design that sampled participants once and this may have captured women with varied demographic characteristics. Among the study participants, 52.7% and 14.6% had secondary and tertiary education respectively and this is comparable to 52.3% and 17.1% reported in a study in Thika by Nzomo et al. (2013). The difference could be due to the difference in the sample size in the two studies. The highest number of BV cases, 47.6% was in the 26-35 years age group and this is similar to the study by Nzomo et al. (2013) which had 47.7% but different in age group due to varied demographic categorization.

An estimated 25-30% of women have asymptomatic BV at any given time and this may be as high as 85% in female sex workers (FSW) (Eifediyi et al., 2015) with a prevalence of 20-50% in African women (Sobel, 2000) and 55% in women in sub-Saharan Africa (Woodman, 2016). A study in Kenya by Bukusi et al. (2006) reported a 44% prevalence rate while Nzomo reported 26% and 43.1% in 2011 and 2013

respectively in women in Thika. In a respondent driven sampling study among female sex workers (FSW) in Nairobi Kenya, Musyoki et al. (2015) reported BV prevalence of 15.1%. This is slightly different from a study on FSW in Kisumu, Western Kenya by Vandenhoudt et al. (2013) that reported a 27.0% BV prevalence. In a cross-sectional study among pregnant women in a rural county hospital in Kilifi, BV prevalence was 19.3% (Masha et al., 2017). A longitudinal study conducted in Kenya, Rwanda and South-Africa by Jespers et al. (2014) reported BV prevalence of 38% in women at the screening visit. In the present study, BV was detected in 28% of the women and this is similar to a study in Ghana by Aubyn et al. (2013) that reported BV prevalence of 47.6% which is different from 31-40 years age group with a prevalence of 68.69% reported by Narasimha et al. (2014) in a retrospective study on married women. This difference may be attributed to the use of only married women in the study.

A good diagnostic test should have high sensitivity and high specificity while a good screening tool should be able to identify individuals from an asymptomatic population with a disease/condition of interest. BV is commonly diagnosed clinically using Amsel's composite criteria or by laboratory-based Nugent scoring of Gramstained vaginal smears (Rao et al., 2016; Mahajan et al., 2017). Amsel's criteria requires presence of three out of four of the following; (1) vaginal discharge that is homogeneous and milky, (2) vaginal pH greater than 4.5; (3) a positive whiff test (a fishy amine odor on addition of 10% KOH on vaginal fluid) and (4) clue cells on a saline wet mount of vaginal fluid (Neelam et al., 2010). This study reports white vaginal discharge in 33(22%) of the participants which is lower than 79(68.69%) and higher than the 17% reported by Narasimha et al. (2014) and Vardar et al. (2002) respectively. This could be attributed to the different sample sizes used in the studies. Nugent's scoring of Gram-stained vaginal smears is considered the gold standard in diagnosis of BV (Nugent et al., 1991). Other proposed criteria for BV diagnosis is presence of clue cells in Pap smears (Sachdeva, 2006; Filho et al., 2010; Truter et al., 2013) with a threshold of >20% clue cells considered diagnostic of BV (Discacciati et al., 2006).

Many authors have reported varied results on the performance of Pap smear in the screening of BV using Gram stain as the reference gold standard. In two prospective studies on women, one in Mombasa, Kenya by Karani et al. (2007) and another by Platz-christensen et al. (1995), sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV values were 59.4%, 83.3%, 67.3%, 78.0% and 88.2%, 98.6%, 96.8%, 94.7% respectively. In another study on non-pregnant women, Fan et al. (1996) reported sensitivity of 85.1% and specificity 95.1%. Additionally, a prospective study by Tokyol et al. (2004) reported sensitivity of 43.1%, specificity of 93.6%, PPV of 73.8% and NPV of 79.8%. In different studies on pregnant women, Lamont et al. (1999) reported sensitivity and specificity of 80.7% and 90.7% respectively while Bombase et al. (2014) reported sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of 70.45%, 93.56%, 80.52% and 89.43% respectively. All these authors utilized Pap-stained cervical smears and only Platz-christensen et al. (1995) used Pap-stained vaginal smears in their studies.

Livengood (2009) reported that Pap test has sensitivity as low as 50% and specificity of about 95% in diagnosis of BV indicating that a positive result is reliable evidence of BV presence but a negative result does not rule out presence of BV. This present study utilized Gram stain method as the reference diagnostic standard in evaluating diagnostic performance of Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods and reports sensitivity of 47.6% and 26.2%, specificity of 95.4% and 95.4%, PPV of 80% and 68.8% and NPV of 82.4% and 76.9% for Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods respectively. The results for Conventional Papanicolaou method are comparable to those reported by Platz-Christensen et al. (1995). The varied results may be attributed to interobserver variability with utilization of many cytologists resulting in lower sensitivity as opposed to a single cytologist. Other contributing factors may be expertise of the cytologist reporting the smears, type of population used (whether pregnant or nonpregnant subjects), environment and other socio-demographic characteristics of the participants, research design and specimen source site (cervix/endocervix as opposed to posterior fornix and lateral vaginal wall). However, a common finding of the above studies and which is reflected in this present study is the high specificity and low sensitivity for both Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods. Hodiwala et al. (2015) attributed this to lack of strict application of standardized criteria for evaluation of Pap smears. This finding is further supported by this study's ROC analysis that shows statistically significant area under the curve (AUC) of 0.285and 0.392 for Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods respectively (p values of 0.000 and 0.041). The AUCs indicate that with reference to Gram stain method, both these methods are less sensitive in detecting BV cases hence are not suitable if Gram stain method is available but have diagnostic value (Filho et al., 2010; Bombase et al., 2014; Siddig et al., 2017). This implies that a BV-positive result is a strong evidence that the disease is present, while a BV-negative result does not conclusively indicate absence of BV (Livengood, 2009). In this study, a kappa value of 0.692 showed moderate agreement between Conventional Papanicolaou and Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) methods with the overall diagnostic accuracy of 38.9% for both methods. Additionally, Filho et al. (2010) reported that Pap method would be a valid diagnostic option in comparison to gold standard when it especially gives a positive BV result and a mean specificity of 95%. Since Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) has also fulfilled the condition by Filho et al. (2010), this study supports the use of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) as a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in the absence of the gold standard.

CHAPTER SIX

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Conclusions

This study sought to establish if Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method was a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears. In this endeavour, this study faced several limitations that will affect the generalizability of the results. First, due to limited resources and time in conducting this research, the research subjects were recruited from only one hospital during the study period and this may not be representative of the annual female population served by the hospital. Secondly, only women visiting ante-natal clinic (ANC) and family planning (FP) clinics were recruited and the results may not be applicable to women delivering at the hospital hence affecting the generalizability of the findings but this will be augmented when the research can be applied to other populations of women. Thirdly, due to recall or social desirability bias, self-reported information may have been misreported or under-reported during the questionnaire interview and lastly, extensive training requirements made it impossible to perform Nugent scoring of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Conventional Papanicolaou methods.

In spite of these limitations, the greatest strength of this study is that it showed that Modified Pap has diagnostic value for BV diagnosis when it is positive and is therefore suitable as a confirmatory test for BV. This study supports the use of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) as an alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears in the absence of the gold standard.

6.2 Recommendations

6.2.1 Policy recommendations

This study recommends addition of specimen sourcing sites of posterior fornix and lateral vaginal wall to routine Pap smear screening protocol for diagnosis of BV to avoid repeat sampling for microbiological analysis of BV and avoid duplication of tests.

6.2.2 Recommendations for further research

This study recommends further research to be done on Nugent scoring of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) stained vaginal smears to build up on a stronger overall evidence base on the use of Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) method as a suitable alternative to Conventional Papanicolaou method in screening of BV in vaginal smears.

REFERENCES

- Abdelaziz, Z. A., Ibrahim, M. E., Bilal, N. E., & Hamid, M. E. (2014). Vaginal infections among pregnant women at Omdurman Maternity Hospital in Khartoum, Sudan. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*, 8(04), 490-497.
- Adane, B., Yeshiwork, A., Delayehu, B., & Amete, M. (2017). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and associated risk factors among women complaining of genital tract infection. *International Journal of Microbiology*. 2017.
- Africa, C. W. J., Nel, J., & Stemme, M. (2014). Anaerobes and bacterial vaginosis in pregnancy: Virulence factors contributing to vaginal colonisation. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 11(7):6979-7000.
- Ahmed, H. M., Vian, H. R., & Al-Tawil, N. G. (2014). Prevalence of abnormal vaginal signs and symptoms among attendees of obstetrics and gynecology department of Shaqlawa hospital. *Medical Journal of Babylon*. 11:1.
- Akinajo, O.R., Bello, F.A., Bello, O.O., & Olayemi, O.O. (2017). Screening for bacterial vaginosis before intrauterine device insertion at a family planning clinic in southwest Nigeria. *Nigerian Postgraduate Medical Journal*, 24, 75-80.
- Akinremi, T. O., Nazeer, S., & Tötsch, M. (2005). Reduced alcohol use in the staining of Pap smears: a satisfactory low-cost protocol for cervical cancer screening. Acta Cytologica, 49(2), 169-72.
- Akobeng, A. K. (2006). Understanding diagnostic tests 1: sensitivity, specificity and predictive values. *Acta Paediatrica*, *96*(3), 338-41.
- Alcaide, M. L., Chisembele, M., & Malupande, E., Arheart, K., Fischl., M., & Jones, D.L. (2015). A cross-sectional study of bacterial vaginosis, intravaginal practices and HIV genital shedding; implications for HIV transmission and women's health. *British Medical Journal Open*, 5, e009036.
- Alcaide, M. L., Strbo, N., Romero, L., Jones, D. L., Rodriguez, V.J., & Arheart, K. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis is associated with loss of gamma delta T Cells in the female reproductive tract in women in the Miami women interagency HIV study (WIHS): A cross sectional study. *PLoS ONE*, 11(4), e0153045.
- Alcendor, D. J. (2016). Evaluation of health disparity in bacterial vaginosis and the implications for HIV-1 acquisition in African American women. *American Journal* of Reproductive Immunology, 76, 99–107.

- Alesna, E., Pascual-Viduya, M., Rivilla-Manalastas, M. A., Baello, B., Cardano, R., Borromeo, R., Vilma, C., & Tupasi, T. (1996). Multiple sexual partners: Risk factor for bacterial vaginosis. *Phillipine Journal of Microbiology and Infectious Diseases*, 25(1), 1-3.
- Alice, T. N. D., Kives, S., Merovitz, L., Nitsch, R., Tessler, K., & Yudin, M. H. (2012). Screening for bacterial vaginosis at the time of intrauterine contraceptive device insertion: Is there a role? *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada*, 34(2), 179–185.
- Allen, C. F., Desmond, N., Chiduo, B., Medard, L., Lees, S. S., Vallely, A., Francis, S. C., Ross, D. A., & Hayes, R. J. (2010). Intravaginal and menstrual practices among women working in food and recreational facilities in Mwanza, Tanzania: Implications for microbicide trials. *AIDS and Behavior*, 14(5), 1169–81.
- Allsworth, J.E., & Peipert, J.F. (2011). Severity of bacterial vaginosis and the risk of sexually transmitted infection. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 113, e1:158.
- Almangush, A., Mäkitie, Antti., Triantafyllou, A., Bree, R., Strojan, P., Rinaldo, A., Hernandez-Prera, J., Suárez, C., Kowalski, L., Ferlito, A., & Leivo, I. (2020).
 Staging and grading of oral squamous cell carcinoma: An update. Oral oncology. *Journal of Medical Sciences*, 8(13), 67-74.
- Aminzadeh, Z., & Fadaeian, A. (2013). Reactive arthritis induced by bacterial vaginosis: Prevention with an effective treatment. *International Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 4(7), 841-844.
- Antonucci, F. P., Mirandola, W., & Fontana, C. (2017). Comparison between Nugent's and Hay/Ison scoring criteria for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in WASP prepared vaginal samples. *Clinical Investigation*, 7(10), 4172.
- Anwar, N., Pervez, S., Chundriger, Q., Awan, S., Moatter, T., & Ali, T.S. (2020). Oral cancer: Clinicopathological features and associated risk factors in a high risk population presenting to a major tertiary care center in Pakistan. *PLoS ONE*, 15(8), e0236359.
- Ashok, K.D., Praveena, B., & Satyanarayana, V. (2015). Comparative study of Papanicolaou stain (Pap) with rapid economic acetic acid Papanicolaou stain (REAP) in cervical cytology. *Journal of Evolution of Medical and Dental Sciences*, 4(11), 7089-7095.

- Atashili, J., Poole, C., Ndumbe, P. M., Adimora, A. A., & Smith, J. S. (2008). Bacterial vaginosis and HIV acquisition: A meta-analysis of published studies. *AIDS (London, England)*, 22(12), 1493–1501.
- Aubyn, G. B., & Tagoe, D. N. A. (2013). Prevalence of vaginal infections and associated lifestyles of students in the University of Cape Coast, Ghana. Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Disease, 3(4), 267-270.
- Aviles, A.G.P., Zaragoza, M.C.O., & Coria, A.I. (1999). Bacterial vaginosis a "broad overview". *Revista Latinoamericana de Microbiologia*, 41, 25-34.
- Baka, S., Tsirmpa, I., Chasiakou, A., Tsouma, I., Politi, E., Gennimata, V., & Kouskouni, E. (2013). Inflammation on the cervical papanicolaou smear: Evidence for infection in asymptomatic women? *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2013, 184302.
- Balashov, S. V., Mordechai, E., Adelson, M. E., Sobel, J. D., & Gygax, S. E. (2014). Multiplex quantitative polymerase chain reaction assay for the identification and quantitation of major vaginal lactobacilli. *Diagnostic microbiology and infectious disease*, 78(4), 321-327.
- Baruah, F.K., Sharma, A., Das, C., Hazarika, N.K., & Agarwalla, R. (2014). Prevalence and epidemiological correlates of bacterial vaginosis among nonpregnant females at a tertiary care center in Assam, India. *Annals of Tropical Medicine and Public Health*, 7, 91-5.
- Bautista, C. T., Wurapa, E., Sateren, W. B., Morris, S., Hollingsworth, B., & Sanchez, J. L. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis: A synthesis of the literature on etiology, prevalence, risk factors, and relationship with chlamydia and gonorrhea infections. *Military Medical Research*, 3(4).
- Begum, N., Muazzam, N., Shamsuzzaman, S. M., Islam, M.D.U., Chowdhury, A.K., & Begum, S. A. (2011). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis among the PID patients in Bangladesh. *Faridpur Medical College Journal*, 6(1), 10-13.
- Biswal, B., Singh, K., Ismail, M., Jalal, M., & Safruddin, E. (2014). Current concept of bacterial vaginosis in cervical cancer. *Journal of Clinical Gynecology and Obstetrics*, 3(1), 1-7.

- Bleicher, J., & Stockdale, C.K. (2015). Association between recurrent bacterial vaginosis and *Helicobacter pylori* infection: A case report. *Proceedings in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 5(2), 7.
- Bombase, C.L.I., & Fuentes-Fallarme, A.T. (2014). Comparison of the use of Papanicolaoustained cervical cytological smears with gram-stained vaginal smears for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis among out-patient pregnant patients. *Phillipine Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *38*(4).
- Bradshaw, C. S., Morton, A. N., Garland, S. M., Horvath, L. B., Kuzevska, I., & Fairley, C.
 K. (2005). Evaluation of a point-of-care test, BV blue, and clinical and laboratory criteria for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 43(3), 1304–1308.
- Brooks-Smith-Lowe, K., & Rodrigo, S. (2013). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis in Grenadian women of reproductive age. *West Indian Medical Journal*, 62(7), 599.
- Brotman, R. M. (2011). Vaginal microbiome and sexually transmitted infections: An epidemiologic perspective. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *121*(12), 4610-4617.
- Bugshan, A., & Farooq, I. (2020). Oral squamous cell carcinoma: Metastasis, potentially associated malignant disorders, etiology and recent advancements in diagnosis. *F1000Research*, 9, 229.
- Bukusi, E.A., Cohen, C.R., Meier, A.S., Waiyaki, P.G., Nguti, R., Njeri, J.N., & Holmes, K.K. (2006). Bacterial vaginosis: Risk factors among Kenyan women and their male partners. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 33(6), 361-7.
- Cancer network. (1995). Bacterial vaginosis linked to cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. Oncology, 9(4).
- Cartwright, C. P., Lembke, B. D., Ramachandran, K., Body, B. A., Nye, M. B., Rivers, C. A., & Schwebke, J. R. (2013). Comparison of nucleic acid amplification assays with BD Affirm VPIII for diagnosis of vaginitis in symptomatic women. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 51(11), 3694-3699.
- Cartwright, C.P., Lembke, B.D., Ramachandran, K., Body, B.A., Nye, M.B., Rivers, C.A., & Schwebke, J.R. (2012). Development and validation of a semiquantitative, multitarget PCR assay for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 50(7), 2321-2329.

- Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (2002). Sexually transmitted diseases treatment guidelines. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, *51*(6), 42.
- Chaim, W., Mazor, M., & Leiberman, R. R. (1997). The relationship between bacterial vaginosis and preterm birth. A review. Archives of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 259(2), 51-58.
- Chawla, R., Bhalla, P., Chadha, S., Grover, S., & Garg, S. (2013). Comparison of Hay's Criteria with Nugent's scoring system for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *BioMed Research International*, 2013, 365194.
- Chen, K. C., Forsyth, P. S., Buchanan, T. M., & Holmes, K. K. (1979). Amine content of vaginal fluid from untreated and treated patients with nonspecific vaginitis. *Journal* of Clinical Investigation, 63(5), 828–835.
- Chen, K.C.S., Amsel, R., Eschenbach, D.A., & Holmes, K.K. (1982). Biochemical diagnosis of vaginitis: Determination of diamines in vaginal fluid. *Journal of Infectious Diseases 145*, 337-45.
- Cheesbrough, M. (2006). District laboratory practice in tropical countries, part 2. Cambridge University press.
- Ciardullo, P. (2017). "George Nicholas Papanicolaou (1883–1962)". Embryo Project Encyclopedia, (2017-04-06). ISSN: 1940-5030.
- Cohen, C.R., Lingappa, J.R., Baeten, J.M., Ngayo, M.O., Spiegel, C.A., Hong, T., Donnell, D., Celum, C., Kapiga, S., Delany, S., & Bukusi, E.A. (2012). Bacterial vaginosis associated with increased risk of female-to-male HIV-1 transmission: A prospective cohort analysis among African couples. *PLoS medicine*, 9(6), e1001251.
- Cribby, S., Taylor, M., & Reid, G. (2008). Vaginal microbiota and the use of probiotics. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases*, 2008, 256490.
- Dasari, S., Rajendra, W., & Valluru, L. (2014). Evaluation of microbial enzymes in normal and abnormal cervicovaginal fluids of cervical dysplasia: A case control study. *BioMed Research International*, 2014, 716346.
- Demba, E., Morison, L., van der Loeff, M. S., Awasana, A. A., Gooding, E., Bailey, R., Mayaud, P., et al. (2005). Bacterial vaginosis, vaginal flora patterns and vaginal hygiene practices in patients presenting with vaginal discharge syndrome in The Gambia, West Africa. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 5, 12.

- Dickey, L. J., Nailor, M. D., & Sobel, J. D. (2009). Guidelines for the treatment of bacterial vaginosis: Focus on tinidazole. *Therapeutics and Clinical Risk Management*, 5, 485– 489.
- Dighe, S.B., Ajit, D., Pathuthara, S., & Chinoy, R. (2006). Papanicolaou stain: Is it economical to switch to rapid, economical, acetic acid, Papanicolaou stain? *Acta Cytologica*, *50*(6), 643-6.
- Dingens, A. S., Fairfortune, T. S., Reed, S., & Mitchell, C. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis and adverse outcomes among full-term infants: A cohort study. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 16, 278.
- Discacciati, M., Simoes, J., Amaral, R., Brolazo, E., Rabelo-Santos, S., & Westin, M. (2006). Presence of 20% or more clue cells: An accurate criterion for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in Papanicolaou cervical smears. *Diagnostic Cytopathology*, 34(4), 272-6.
- Donders, G.G., Larsson, P.G., Platz-Christensen, J.J., Hallen, A., Van der Meijden, W., & Wolner-Hanssen, P. (2009). Variability in diagnosis of clue cells, lactobacillary grading and white blood cells in vaginal wet smears with conventional bright light and phase contrast microscopy. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, 145, 109-112.
- Donders, G.G., Vereecken, A., Salembier, G., Van Bulck, B., & Spitz, B. (1996). Assessment of vaginal lactobacillary flora in wet mount and fresh or delayed gram's stain. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 1996(4), 2–6.
- Dumonceaux, T.J., Schellenberg, J., Goleski, V., Hill, J.E., Jaoko, W., Kimani, J., Money, D., Ball, T.B., Plummer, F.A., & Severini, A. (2009). Multiplex detection of bacteria associated with normal microbiota and with bacterial vaginosis in vaginal swabs by use of oligonucleotide-coupled fluorescent microspheres. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 47(12), 4067-4077.
- Eifediyi, R.A., Eigbefoh, J., Omorogbe, F., Inyang, N.J., & Alika, S. (2015). Clinical epidemiology and diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis among pregnant women attending clinics in Irrua specialist teaching hospital, Edo State, Nigeria. *Special Pathogens Review Journal*, 1(1), 00018-0029.
- Falagas, M. E., Betsi, G.I., & Athanasiou, S. (2007). Probiotics for the treatment of women with bacterial vaginosis, *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, 13(7), 657-664.

- Fan, S., Ke, Y., & Li, Q. (1996). Detection of bacterial vaginosis in gram stained vaginal smears and Papanicolaou stained cervical smears. *Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi*, 76(4), 284-6.
- Farr, A., Kiss, H., Hagmann, M., Marschalek., J., Husslein, P., & Petricevic, L. (2015).
 Routine use of an antenatal infection screen-and-treat program to prevent preterm birth: Long-term experience at a tertiary referral center. *Birth*, 42(2), 173-80.
- Fethers, K., Twin, J., Fairley, C. K., Fowkes, F.J.I., Garland, S.M., Fehler, Glenda, F., et al. (2012). Bacterial vaginosis (BV) candidate bacteria: Associations with BV and behavioural practices in sexually-experienced and inexperienced women. *PLoS ONE*, 7(2), e30633.
- Fethers, K.A., Fairley, C.K., Hocking, J.S., Gurrin, L.C., & Bradshaw, C.S. (2008). Sexual risk factors and bacterial vaginosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 47(11), 1426–1435.
- Fethers, K.A., Fairley, C.K., Morton, A., Hocking, J.S., Hopkins, C., Kennedy, L.J., Fehler, G., et al. (2009). Early sexual experiences and risk factors for bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 200(11), 1662-70.
- Filho, D.S.C., Diniz, C.G., & da Silva, V.L. (2010). Bacterial vaginosis: clinical, epidemiologic and microbiological features. *HU Revista, Juiz de Fora, 36*(3), 223-230.
- Finch, R.G., Greenwood, D., Whitley, R.J., & Norrby, S.R. (2010). Antibiotic and chemotherapy E-book. Saunders.
- Fonck, K., Kaul, R., & Keli, F. (2001). Sexually transmitted infections and vaginal douching in a population of female sex workers in Nairobi, Kenya. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 77, 271-5.
- Force, K. S., N. S. G. T., Joo, Y. H., Cho, J. K., Koo, B. S., Kwon, M., ... & Kim, H. (2019). Guidelines for the surgical management of oral cancer: Korean society of thyroidhead and neck surgery. *Clinical and Experimental Otorhinolaryngology*, 12(2), 107.
- Forcey, D.S., Vodstrcil, L.A., Hocking, J.S., Fairley, C.K., Law, M., McNair, R.P., & Bradshaw, C.S. (2015). Factors associated with bacterial vaginosis among women who have sex with women: A systematic review. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(12), e0141905.
- Francis, S.C., Looker, C., Vandepitte, J., Bukenya, J., Mayanja, Y., Nakubulwa, S., Hughes,P., et al. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis among women at high risk for HIV in Uganda:
High rate of recurrent diagnosis despite treatment. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 92, 142-148.

- Fredricks, D. N., Fiedler, T. L., Thomas, K. K., Oakley, B. B., & Marrazzo, J. M. (2007). Targeted PCR for detection of vaginal bacteria associated with bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 45(10), 3270–3276.
- Frobenius, W., & Bogdan, C. (2015). Diagnostic value of vaginal discharge, wet mount and vaginal pH – an update on the basics of gynecologic infectiology. *Geburtshilfe Und Frauenheilkunde*, 75(4), 355–366.
- Gachie, R. N., Muchiri, L.W., & Ndungu, J. R. (2011). A comparison of modified and standard Papanicolaou staining methods in the assessment of cervical smears at Kenyatta National Hospital. *East African Medical Journal*, 88 (7).
- Gallo, M. F., Warner, L., King, C. C., Sobel, J. D., Klein, R. S., Cu-Uvin, S., Rompalo, A. M., & Jamieson, D. J. (2011). Association between semen exposure and incident bacterial vaginosis. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2011, 842652.
- Georgijevic, A., Cjukic-Ivancevic, S., & Bujko, M. (2000). Bacterial vaginosis. Epidemiology and risk factors. Srpski Arhiv za Celokupno Lekarstvo, 128(1-2), 29-33.
- Gergova, R. T., Strateva, T.V., & Mitov, I. G. (2013). Gardnerella vaginalis-associated bacterial vaginosis in Bulgarian women. Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases, 17(3).
- Giacomini, G., Calcinai, A., Moretti, D., & Cristofani, R. (1998). Accuracy of cervical/vaginal cytology in the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 25(1), 24-7.
- Gilbert, N.M., Lewis, W.G., & Lewis, A.L. (2013). Clinical features of bacterial vaginosis in a murine model of vaginal infection with *Gardnerella vaginalis*. *PLoS ONE*, 8(3), e59539.
- Gillet, E., Meys, J. F., Verstraelen, H., Bosire, C., De Sutter, P., Temmerman, M., & Broeck,D. V. (2011). Bacterial vaginosis is associated with uterine cervical human papillomavirus infection: A meta-analysis. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 11, 10.
- Givony, S. (2020). Oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) an overview. Medicinos mokslai. Medical sciences. Kėdainiai: VšĮ" Lietuvos sveikatos mokslinių tyrimų centras", 8(13).

Glick, H. (2009). Module 1. The 2x2 Table. Decision Analysis Workshop.

- Gomaa, F.A.M., Hafez, H.M., Anwar, A.A., & Metwally, N.I. (2017). Diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis among symptomatic Egyptian women: Value of assessing bacterial sialidase activity. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences*, 6(4), 906-917.
- Gorgos, L. M., Sycuro, L. K., Srinivasan, S., Fiedler, T. L., Morgan, M. T., Balkus, J. E., ... Marrazzo, J. M. (2015). Relationship of specific bacteria in the cervical and vaginal microbiotas with cervicitis. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 42(9), 475–481.
- Greenhalgh, T. (1997). How to read a paper- papers that report diagnostic or screening tests. *British Medical Journal*, *315*(7107), 540-543.
- Gupta, A., GarG, P., & niGam, S. (2013). Bacterial vaginosis in pregnancy (<28 weeks) and its effect on pregnancy outcome: A study from a western up city. *Indian Journal of Clinical Practice*, 23(11).
- Harb, M. (2020). Review article: Bacterial vaginosis in women. International Journal of Psychosocial Rehabilitation, 24(8), 10927-10912.
- Hay, P., Lamount, R., Taylor-Robinson, D., Morgan, D., Ison, C., & Pearson, J. (1994). Abnormal bacterial colonisation of the genital tract and subsequent preterm delivery and late miscarriage. *British Medical Journal*, 308, 295-298.
- Haya, J., García, A., López-Manzanara, C., Balawi, M. and Haya, L. (2014). Importance of lactic acid in maintaining vaginal health: A review of vaginitis and vaginosis etiopathogenic bases and a proposal for a new treatment. *Open Journal of Obstetrics* and Gynecology, 4, 787-799.
- Hemalatha, R., Ramalaxmi, B. A., Swetha, E., Balakrishna, N., & Mastromarino, P. (2013). Evaluation of vaginal *p*H for detection of bacterial vaginosis. *The Indian Journal of Medical Research*, 138(3), 354–359.
- Hickey, R. J., & Forney, L. J. (2014). Gardnerella vaginalis does not always cause bacterial vaginosis. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 210(10), 1682–1683.
- Hilber, A. M., Francis, S. C., Chersich, M., Scott, P., Redmond, S., Bender, N., ...Low, N. (2010). Intravaginal practices, vaginal infections and HIV acquisition: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE*, 5(2), e9119.
- Hilbert, D. W., Smith, W. L., Chadwick, S. G., Toner, G., Mordechai, E., Adelson, M. E., Aguin, T. J., Sobel, J. D., & Gygax, S. E. (2016). Development and validation of a

highly accurate quantitative real-time PCR assay for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, *54*(4), 1017-1024.

- Hodiwala, A. B., & Koli, A. (2015). Bacterial Vaginosis. International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences, 4(6), 530-538.
- Hoffman, M. K., Bellad, M. B., Charantimath, U. S., Kavi, A., Nagmoti, J. M., Nagmoti, M. B., ... & Revankar, A. P. (2017). A comparison of colorimetric assessment of vaginal pH with Nugent score for the detection of bacterial vaginosis. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2017.
- Hoffmann, J. N., You, H. M., Hedberg, E. C., Jordan, J. A., & McClintock, M. K. (2014). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and candida among postmenopausal women in the United States. *Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 69(Suppl_2), S205-S214.
- Holzman, C., Leventhal, J. M., Qiu, H., Jones, N. M., Wang, J., & BV Study Group. (2001). Factors linked to bacterial vaginosis in nonpregnant women. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(10), 1664-1670.
- Honest, H., Bachmann, L. M., Knox, E. M., Gupta, J. K., Kleijnen, J., & Khan, K. S. (2004). The accuracy of various tests for bacterial vaginosis in predicting preterm birth: a systematic review. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 111(5), 409-422.
- Hossien, M., Javad, N. M., Hamid, F. Y., & Mahdi, Z. (2015). Evaluation and comparison between Amsel's criteria and Nugent's score methods in diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in non-pregnant women. *Journal of Scientific Research and Reports*, 5(6), 500-506.
- Wikipedia (2021). Likelihood ratios in diagnostic testing. Retrieved from www.en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Likelihood_ratios_in_diagnostic_testing.
- Huppert, J. S., Hesse, E. A., Bernard, M. C., Bates, J. R., Gaydos, C. A., & Kahn, J. A. (2012). Accuracy and trust of self-testing for bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 51(4), 400-405.
- Ibrahim, S. M., Bukar, M., Galadima, G. B., Audu, B. M., & Ibrahim, H. A. (2014). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis in pregnant women in Maiduguri, North-Eastern Nigeria. *Nigerian Journal of Clinical Practice*, 17(2), 154-158.

- Imade, G. E., Musa, J., Sagay, A. S., Kapiga, S. H., Sankale, J. L., Idoko, J., & Kanki, P. (2014). Association of bacterial vaginosis and other sexually transmitted infections with HIV among pregnant women in Nigeria. *African Journal of Medicine and Medical Sciences*, 43(Suppl 1), 23.
- Işik, G., Demirezen, Ş., Dönmez, H. G., & Beksaç, M. S. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis in association with spontaneous abortion and recurrent pregnancy losses. *Journal of Cytology/Indian Academy of Cytologists*, 33(3), 135.
- Ison, C. A., & Hay, P. E. (2002). Validation of a simplified grading of Gram stained vaginal smears for use in genitourinary medicine clinics. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 78(6), 413-415.
- Izhar, S., Kaur, R., & Masih, K. (2014). Efficacy of rapid, economical, acetic acid, Papanicolaou stain in cervical smears as an alternative to conventional Papanicolaou stain. *Journal of Cytology/Indian Academy of Cytologists*, 31(3), 154.
- Janulaitiene, M., Paliulyte, V., Grinceviciene, S., Zakareviciene, J., Vladisauskiene, A., Marcinkute, A., & Pleckaityte, M. (2017). Prevalence and distribution of *Gardnerella vaginalis* subgroups in women with and without bacterial vaginosis. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 17(1), 394.
- Jarosik, G. P., Land, C. B., Duhon, P., Chandler, R., & Mercer, T. (1998). Acquisition of iron by *Gardnerella vaginalis*. *Infection and Immunity*, *66*(10), 5041-5047.
- Jayaprakash, T. P., Schellenberg, J. J., & Hill, J. E. (2012). Resolution and characterization of distinct cpn 60-based subgroups of *Gardnerella vaginalis* in the vaginal microbiota. *PLoS One*, 7(8), e43009.
- Jespers, V., Crucitti, T., Menten, J., Verhelst, R., Mwaura, M., Mandaliya, K., ... & Buvé, A. (2014). Prevalence and correlates of bacterial vaginosis in different sub-populations of women in sub-Saharan Africa: A cross-sectional study. *PloS One*, 9(10), e109670.
- Jogi, S. R., Babbar, K., & Gram, S. (2015). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis in sexually active females in Chhattisgarh Institute of Medical Sciences, Bilaspur, Chhattisgarh. International Journal of Reproduction, Contraception, Obstetrics and Gynecology, 4, 963-7.

- Joshi, S., Mane, A., Muwonge, R., Divate, U., Padbidri, V., Kulkami, V., ...& Sankaranarayanan, R. (2020). Prevalence and predictors of bacterial vaginosis in HIV-infected women in Maharashtra, India. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 31(6), 541-552.
- Kafi, S. K., & Musa, H. A. (2012). Bacterial vaginosis. Sudan Journal of Medical Sciences, 7(1).
- Kalinka, J., Hanke, W., Wasiela, M., & Laudański, T. (2002). Socioeconomic and environmental risk factors of bacterial vaginosis in early pregnancy. *Journal of Perinatal Medicine*, 30(6), 467-475.
- Kamga, Y. M., Ngunde, J. P., & Akoachere, J. F. K. (2019). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and associated risk factors in pregnant women receiving antenatal care at the Kumba Health District (KHD), Cameroon. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 19(1), 166.
- Karani, A., De Vuyst, H., Luchters, S., Othigo, J., Mandaliya, K., Chersich, M.F., & Temmerman, M. (2007). The Pap smear for detection of bacterial vaginosis. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics*, 98(1), 20-3.
- Khan, K. J., Shah, R., Gautam, M., & Patil, S. (2007). Clue cells. *Indian Journal of Sexually Transmitted Diseases and AIDS*, 28(2), 108.
- Kirmizi, D. A., Taner, C. E., Kayar, İ., IRIS, A., Yaz, P., & Okcu, Y. (2013). Assessment of bacterial vaginosis incidence and neonatal outcome on cases with preterm premature rupture of membranes. *Journal of Turkish Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 10(2), 72-8.
- Klebanoff, M. A., Andrews, W. W., Zhang, J., Brotman, R. M., Nansel, T. R., Yu, K. F., & Schwebke, J. R. (2010). Race of male sex partners and occurrence of bacterial vaginosis. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 37(3), 184.
- Klein, C., Gonzalez, D., Samwel, K., Kahesa, C., Mwaiselage, J., Aluthge, N., ... & Angeletti, P. C. (2019). Relationship between the cervical microbiome, HIV status, and precancerous lesions. *MBio*, 10(1).
- Korenek, P., Britt, R., & Hawkins, C. (2003). Differentiation of the vaginoses-bacterial vaginosis, lactobacillosis, and cytolytic vaginosis. *Internet Journal of Advanced Nursing Practice*, 6(1).

- Kotdawala, K., Agrwal, M. (2019). A comparative study of bacterial vaginosis in preterm and term labour. *Journal of Critical Reviews*, 6(6), 532-536.
- Krauss-Silva, L., Almada-Horta, A., Alves, M. B., Camacho, K. G., Moreira, M. E. L., & Braga, A. (2014). Basic vaginal pH, bacterial vaginosis and aerobic vaginitis: prevalence in early pregnancy and risk of spontaneous preterm delivery, a prospective study in a low socioeconomic and multiethnic South American population. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 14(1), 107.
- Kumar, N., Behera, B., Sagiri, S. S., Pal, K., Ray, S. S., & Roy, S. (2011). Bacterial vaginosis: Etiology and modalities of treatment-a brief note. *Journal of Pharmacy & Bioallied Sciences*, 3(4), 496.
- Lachiewicz, M. P., Moulton, L. J., & Jaiyeoba, O. (2015). Pelvic surgical site infections in gynecologic surgery. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2015.
- Lamont, R.F., Hudson, E.A., Hay, P.E., Morgan, D.J., Modi, V., Ison, C.A., Taylor-Robinson, D. (1999). A comparison of the use of Papanicolaou-stained cervical cytological smears with Gram-stained vaginal smears for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in early pregnancy. *International Journal of STD AIDS*, 10(2), 93-7.
- Larsson, P. G., Carlsson, B., Fåhraeus, L., Jakobsson, T., & Forsum, U. (2004). Diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis: need for validation of microscopic image area used for scoring bacterial morphotypes. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 80(1), 63-67.
- Lata, I., Pradeep, Y., & Sujata, A. J. (2010). Estimation of the incidence of bacterial vaginosis and other vaginal infections and its consequences on maternal/fetal outcome in pregnant women attending an antenatal clinic in a tertiary care hospital in North India. *Indian Journal of Community Medicine: Official Publication of Indian Association of Preventive & Social Medicine*, 35(2), 285.
- Ling, Z., Liu, X., Luo, Y., Wu, X., Yuan, L., Tong, X., ... & Xiang, C. (2013). Associations between vaginal pathogenic community and bacterial vaginosis in Chinese reproductive-age women. *PLoS One*, 8(10), e76589.
- Linhares, I. M., Giraldo, P. C., & Baracat, E. C. (2010). New findings about vaginal bacterial flora. *Revista da Associação Médica Brasileira*, 56(3), 370-4.
- Livengood, C. H. (2009). Bacterial vaginosis: An overview for 2009. *Reviews in Obstetrics* and Gynecology, 2(1), 28-37.

- Lu, H., Jiang, P.C., Zhang, X. D., Hou, W. J., Wei, Z. H., Lu, J. Q., ...Han, Y. (2015). Characteristics of bacterial vaginosis infection in cervical lesions with high risk human papillomavirus infection. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Medicine*, 8(11), 21080–21088.
- Machado, A., & Cerca, N. (2015). Influence of biofilm formation by *Gardnerella vaginalis* and other anaerobes on bacterial vaginosis. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 212(12), 1856-1861.
- Machado, A., Castro, J., Cereija, T., Almeida, C., & Cerca, N. (2015). Diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis by a new multiplex peptide nucleic acid fluorescence in situ hybridization method. *PeerJ*, *3*, e780.
- Machado, D., Castro, J., Palmeira-de-Oliveira, A., Martinez-de-Oliveira, J., & Cerca, N. (2016). Bacterial vaginosis biofilms: challenges to current therapies and emerging solutions. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 6, 1528.
- Madden, T., Grentzer, J. M., Secura, G. M., Allsworth, J. E., & Peipert, J. F. (2012). Risk of bacterial vaginosis in users of the intrauterine device: A longitudinal study. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 39(3), 217.
- Madhivanan, P., Krupp, K., Li, T., Ravi, K., Selezneva, J., Srinivas, V., ... & Klausner, J. D. (2014). Performance of BVBlue rapid test in detecting bacterial vaginosis among women in Mysore, India. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2014.
- Mahajan, G., Mahajan, A., Chopra, S., & Chand, K. (2017). Comparison of different diagnostic methods of bacterial vaginosis–Amsel's vs Nugent. *International Journal* of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences, 6(5), 1442-1448.
- Malaguti, N., Bahls, L. D., Uchimura, N. S., Gimenes, F., & Consolaro, M. E. L. (2015). Sensitive detection of thirteen bacterial vaginosis-associated agents using multiplex polymerase chain reaction. *BioMed Research International*, 2015.
- Mandrekar, J. N. (2010). Simple statistical measures for diagnostic accuracy assessment. *Journal of Thoracic Oncology*, 5(6), 763-764.
- Marrazzo, J. M., Wiesenfeld, H. C., Murray, P. J., Busse, B., Meyn, L., Krohn, M., & Hillier, S. L. (2006). Risk factors for cervicitis among women with bacterial vaginosis. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 193(5), 617-624.
- Martin, D. H. (2012). The microbiota of the vagina and its influence on women's health and disease. *The American Journal of the Medical Sciences*, *343*(1), 2-9.

- Marx, G., John-Stewart, G., Bosire, R., Wamalwa, D., Otieno, P., & Farquhar, C. (2010). Diagnosis of sexually transmitted infections and bacterial vaginosis among HIV-1infected pregnant women in Nairobi. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 21(8), 549-552.
- Mascarenhas, M. R. E., Sacramento Cunha Machado, M., Borges da Costa e Silva, B. F., Fernandes Weyll Pimentel, R., Teixeira Ferreira, T., Silva Leoni, F. M., & Grassi, M. F. R. (2012). Prevalence and risk factors for bacterial vaginosis and other vulvovaginitis in a population of sexually active adolescents from Salvador, Bahia, Brazil. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2012.
- Masese, L., Baeten, J. M., Richardson, B. A., Bukusi, E., John-Stewart, G., Graham, S. M., ... & McClelland, R. S. (2015). Changes in the contribution of genital tract infections to HIV acquisition among Kenyan high-risk women from 1993 to 2012. *AIDS* (London, England), 29(9), 1077.
- Masha, S. C., Wahome, E., Vaneechoutte, M., Cools, P., Crucitti, T., & Sanders, E. J. (2017). High prevalence of curable sexually transmitted infections among pregnant women in a rural county hospital in Kilifi, Kenya. *PloS ONE*, *12*(3), e0175166.
- McCarthy, F. N. A., Nii-Trebi, N. I., Musah, B. O., & Asmah, R. H. (2015). Intravaginal practices and lactobacilli colonization among women in Accra, Ghana. BMC Women's Health, 15(1), 1-5.
- Mehmetoglu, H. C., Sadikoglu, G., Ozcakir, A., & Bilgel, N. (2010). Pap smear screening in the primary health care setting: A study from Turkey. North American Journal of Medical Sciences, 2(10), 467.
- Menard, J. P., Fenollar, F., Henry, M., Bretelle, F., & Raoult, D. (2008). Molecular quantification of *Gardnerella vaginalis* and *Atopobium vaginae* loads to predict bacterial vaginosis. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 47(1), 33-43.
- Mendz, G. L., Kaakoush, N. O., & Quinlivan, J. A. (2013). Bacterial aetiological agents of intra-amniotic infections and preterm birth in pregnant women. *Frontiers in Cellular* and Infection Microbiology, 3, 58.
- Mengistie, Z., Woldeamanuel, Y., Asrat, D., & Adera, A. (2014). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis among pregnant women attending antenatal care in Tikur Anbessa University Hospital, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. *BMC Research Notes*, 7(1), 822.

- Mengistie, Z., Woldeamanuel, Y., Asrat, D., & Yigeremu, M. (2013). Comparison of clinical and Gram stain diagnosis methods of bacterial vaginosis among pregnant women in Ethiopia. *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research*, 7(12), 2701.
- Menon, S., Broeck, D. V., Rossi, R., Ogbe, E., Harmon, S., & Mabeya, H. (2016). Associations between vaginal infections and potential high-risk and high-risk human papillomavirus genotypes in female sex workers in western Kenya. *Clinical Therapeutics*, 38(12), 2567-2577.
- Michael, C. W. (1999). The Papanicolaou smear and the obstetric patient: a simple test with great benefits. *Diagnostic Cytopathology*, 21(1).
- Mitchell, H. (2004). Vaginal discharge-causes, diagnosis, and treatment. *British Medical Journal*, 328(7451), 1306-1308.
- Mohammadzadeh, F., Dolatian, M., Jorjani, M., & Majd, H. A. (2015). Diagnostic value of Amsel's clinical criteria for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Global Journal of Health Science*, 7(3), 8.
- Money, D. (2005). The laboratory diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Canadian Journal of Infectious Diseases and Medical Microbiology*, 16.
- Morris, M. C., Rogers, P. A., & Kinghorn, G. R. (2001). Is bacterial vaginosis a sexually transmitted infection? *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 77(1), 63-68.
- Morris, M., Nicoll, A., Simms, I., Wilson, J., & Catchpole, M. (2001). Bacterial vaginosis: A public health review. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 108(5), 439-450.
- Murnan, J., & Price, J. H. (2004). Research limitations and the necessity of reporting them. *American Journal of Health Education*, *35*, 66-67.
- Musyoki, H., Kellogg, T. A., Geibel, S., Muraguri, N., Okal, J., Tun, W., ... & Kim, A. A. (2015). Prevalence of HIV, sexually transmitted infections, and risk behaviours among female sex workers in Nairobi, Kenya: Results of a respondent driven sampling study. *AIDS and Behavior*, 19(1), 46-58.
- Muthusamy, S., & Elangovan, S. (2016). Comparison of Amsel's criteria, Nugent score and culture for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *National Journal of Laboratory Medicine*, 5(1), 37-40.
- Muzny, C. A., & Schwebke, J. R. (2016). Pathogenesis of bacterial vaginosis: Discussion of current hypotheses. *The Journal of infectious diseases*, 214(suppl_1), S1-S5.

- Nakubulwa, S., Kaye, D. K., Bwanga, F., Tumwesigye, N. M., & Mirembe, F. M. (2015). Genital infections and risk of premature rupture of membranes in Mulago Hospital, Uganda: A case control study. *BMC Research Notes*, 8(1), 573.
- Nam, K. H., Kim, Y. T., Kim, S. R., Kim, S. W., Kim, J. W., Lee, M. K., ... & Jung, Y. W. (2009). Association between bacterial vaginosis and cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. *Journal of Gynecologic Oncology*, 20(1), 39-43.
- Narasimha, A., Nirup, N. C., Chandhana, B., Nishanth, N., & Harendra, K. M. (2014). Spectrum of infections in cervico-vaginal Pap smears. *Journal of Clinical and Biomedical Sciences*, 4(1), 222-25.
- Narayankhedkar, A., Hodiwala, A., & Mane, A. (2015). Clinicoetiological characterization of infectious vaginitis amongst women of reproductive age group from Navi Mumbai, India. *Journal of Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 2015.
- National coordination agency for population and development (2005). Thika District. Retrieved from <u>www.ncapd-ke.org.</u>
- Neelam, S., & Sohail, I. (2010). Rapid clinical diagnostic tests for bacterial vaginosis and its predictive value. *International Journal of Pathology*, 8(2), 50-52.
- Nelson, T. M., Borgogna, J. L. C., Brotman, R. M., Ravel, J., Walk, S. T., & Yeoman, C. J. (2015). Vaginal biogenic amines: biomarkers of bacterial vaginosis or precursors to vaginal dysbiosis? *Frontiers in Physiology*, 6, 253.
- Nugent, R. P., Krohn, M. A., & Hillier, S. L. (1991). Reliability of diagnosing bacterial vaginosis is improved by a standardized method of gram stain interpretation. *Journal* of Clinical Microbiology, 29(2), 297-301.
- Nwadioha, S., Egah, D., Banwat, E., Egesie, J., & Onwuezobe, I. (2011). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and its risk factors in HIV/AIDS patients with abnormal vaginal discharge. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine*, 4(2), 156-158.
- Nzomo, J. W. (2011). Prevalence of Bacterial Vaginosis among women of reproductive age attending Thika District Hospital, Kenya, 2011 (Doctoral dissertation, University of Nairobi, Kenya).
- Nzomo, J., Waiyaki, P., & Waihenya, R. (2013). Bacterial vaginosis and correlates in women of reproductive age in Thika, Kenya. *Advances in Microbiology*, *3*, 249-254.

- O'Hanlon, D. E., Moench, T. R., & Cone, R. A. (2011). In vaginal fluid, bacteria associated with bacterial vaginosis can be suppressed with lactic acid but not hydrogen peroxide. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, *11*(1), 1-8.
- Onderdonk, A. B., Delaney, M. L., & Fichorova, R. N. (2016). The human microbiome during bacterial vaginosis. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*, 29(2), 223-238.
- Paladine, H. L., & Desai, U. A. (2018). Vaginitis: diagnosis and treatment. American Family Physician, 97(5), 321-329.
- Patterson, J. L., Stull-Lane, A., Girerd, P. H., & Jefferson, K. K. (2010). Analysis of adherence, biofilm formation and cytotoxicity suggests a greater virulence potential of *Gardnerella vaginalis* relative to other bacterial-vaginosis-associated anaerobes. *Microbiology*, 156(Pt 2), 392.
- Petricevic, L., Domig, K. J., Nierscher, F. J., Sandhofer, M. J., Fidesser, M., Krondorfer, I., ... & Kiss, H. (2014). Characterisation of the vaginal *Lactobacillus* microbiota associated with preterm delivery. *Scientific Reports*, 4, 5136.
- Platz-Christensen, J. J., Larsson, P. G., Sundström, E., & Wlqvlst, N. (1995). Detection of bacterial vaginosis in wet mount, Papanicolaou stained vaginal smears and in Gramstained smears. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica, 74(1), 67-70.
- Prasad, P. V. S., Kaviarasan, P. K., Kannambal, K., & Nethra, T. (2016). Genital discharge in females-A Review. *Indian Journal of Clinical and Experimental Dermatology*, 2(4), 125-131.
- Prey, M. (1999). Routine Pap smears for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Diagnostic Cytopathology*, 21(1), 10-13.
- Puran, A. C., Adler, D., Wallace, M., Bennie, T., Phuti, A., Abar, B., & Bekker, L. G. (2014). Incidental findings of bacterial vaginosis and other infections in Papanicolaou smears of HIV-infected and HIV-uninfected adolescent females in South Africa. *Journal of AIDS and HIV research (Online)*, 6(9), 172.
- Rafiq, S. (2015). Diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in females with vaginal discharge using Amsel's clinical criteria and Nugent scoring. *Journal of Rawalpindi Medical College*, 19(3), 230-234.
- Raju, K. (2016). Evolution of Pap stain. Biomedical Research and Therapy, 3(02), 490-500.

- Ralph, S. G., Rutherford, A. J., & Wilson, J. D. (1999). Influence of bacterial vaginosis on conception and miscarriage in the first trimester: Cohort study. *British Medical Journal*, 319(7204), 220-223.
- Rampersaud, R., Randis, T. M., & Ratner, A. J. (2012). Microbiota of the upper and lower genital tract. In *Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine*, *17*(1), 51-57.
- Rao, D. S. R., Pindi, D. K. G., Rani, D. U., Sasikala, D. G., & Kawle, D. V. (2016). Diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis: Amsel's criteria vs Nugent's scoring. *Scholars Journal of Applied Medical Sciences*, 4(6), 2027-31.
- Ravel, J., Gajer, P., Abdo, Z., Schneider, G. M., Koenig, S. S., McCulle, S. L., ... & Brotman, R. M. (2011). Vaginal microbiome of reproductive-age women. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(Supplement 1), 4680-4687.
- Redelinghuys, M. J., Ehlers, M. M., Dreyer, A. W., Lombaard, H., Olorunju, S. A., & Kock,
 M. M. (2015). A cross-sectional study on the relationship of age, gestational age and
 HIV infection to bacterial vaginosis and genital mycoplasma infection. *British Medical Journal open*, 5(10).
- Redelinghuys, M. J., Geldenhuys, J., Jung, H., & Kock, M. M. (2020). Bacterial vaginosis: Current diagnostic avenues and future opportunities. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*, 10.
- Riedner, G., Rusizoka, M., Hoffmann, O., Nichombe, F., Lyamuya, E., Mmbando, D., ... & Hoelscher, M. (2003). Baseline survey of sexually transmitted infections in a cohort of female bar workers in Mbeya Region, Tanzania. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 79(5), 382-387.
- Roeters, A. M., Boon, M. E., van Haaften, M., Vernooij, F., Bontekoe, T. R., & Heintz, A.
 P. M. (2010). Inflammatory events as detected in cervical smears and squamous intraepithelial lesions. *Diagnostic Cytopathology*, *38*(2), 85-93.
- Rositch, A. F., Gatuguta, A., Choi, R. Y., Guthrie, B. L., Mackelprang, R. D., Bosire, R., ... & Farquhar, C. (2012). Knowledge and acceptability of Pap smears, self-sampling and HPV vaccination among adult women in Kenya. *PloS ONE*, 7(7), e40766.
- RoyBiswas, R., Paral, C. C., Dey, R., & Biswas, S. C. (2008). Rapid economic, acetic acid, papanicolaou stain (REAP)-Is it suitable alternative to standard Pap stain? Al Ameen Journal of Medical Sciences, 1(2), 99-103.

- Sabu, S., Nayak, D. M., Nair, S., & Shetty, R. (2017). Role of Papanicolaou smear in the diagnosis of pathologic flora in asymptomatic patients in rural health care setup. *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research*, 11(10), EC10-EC13.
- Sachdeva, S. (2006). Clue cell. Indian Journal of Dermatology, Venereology, and Leprology, 72(5), 392.
- Salmon, S. A., Walker, R. D., Carleton, C. L., Shah, S., & Robinson, B. E. (1991). Characterization of *Gardnerella vaginalis* and *G. vaginalis*-like organisms from the reproductive tract of the mare. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 29(6), 1157-1161.
- Schwebke, J. R., Muzny, C. A., & Josey, W. E. (2014). Role of *Gardnerella vaginalis* in the pathogenesis of bacterial vaginosis: A conceptual model. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 210(3), 338-343.
- Seth, A.R., Chaitra, S., Vaishnavi, S., Sharath, C.G. R. (2017). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis in females in the reproductive age group in Kadur, Karnataka, India. *International Journal of Reproduction, Contraception, Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 6(11), 4863-4865.
- Sha, B. E., Zariffard, M. R., Wang, Q. J., Chen, H. Y., Bremer, J., Cohen, M. H., & Spear, G. T. (2005). Female genital-tract HIV load correlates inversely with Lactobacillus species but positively with bacterial vaginosis and Mycoplasma hominis. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 191(1), 25-32.
- Shayo, P. A., Kihunrwa, A., Massinde, A. N., Mirambo, M., Rumanyika, R. N., Ngwalida, N., ... & Magoma, M. (2012). Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and associated factors among pregnant women attending at Bugando Medical Centre, Mwanza, Tanzania. *Tanzania Journal of Health Research*, 14(3).
- Shipitsyna, E., Roos, A., Datcu, R., Hallén, A., Fredlund, H., Jensen, J. S., ... & Unemo, M. (2013). Composition of the vaginal microbiota in women of reproductive agesensitive and specific molecular diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis is possible? *PloS ONE*, 8(4), e60670.
- Shobeiri, F., & Nazari, M. (2014). Vaginitis in intrauterine contraceptive device users. *Health*, 2014.
- Siddig, E. E., Albari, R. F., Mohamed, M. A., Elamin, B. K., & Edris, A. M. M. (2017). Bacterial vaginosis in Khartoum state, Sudan: Comparison of Gram stain with Pap test procedures. *African Journal of Microbiology Research*, 11(16), 644-648.

- Siddiqi, K., Shah, S., Abbas, S. M., Vidyasagaran, A., Jawad, M., Dogar, O., & Sheikh, A. (2010). Global burden of disease due to smokeless tobacco consumption in adults: Analysis of data from 113 countries. *BMC Medicine*, 13(1), 194.
- Simões-Barbosa, A., Feijó, G. C., Silva, J. X. D., Leal, I. I. R., & Barbosa, T. W. P. (2002). A six-year follow-up survey of sexually transmitted diseases in Brasilia, the capital of Brazil. *Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 6(3), 110-117.
- Simon, M. (2011). Assumptions, limitations and delimitations. *Retrieved from www.dissertationrecipes.com*.
- Šimundić, A. M. (2009). Measures of diagnostic accuracy: basic definitions. *Electronic Journal of the International Federation of Clinical Chemistry*, 19(4), 203-211.
- Smart, S., Singal, A., & Mindel, A. (2004). Social and sexual risk factors for bacterial vaginosis. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 80(1), 58-62.
- Sobel, J. D. (2000). Gynecologic infections in human immunodeficiency virus-infected women. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, *31*(5), 1225-1233.
- Srinivasan, S., & Fredricks, D. N. (2008). The human vaginal bacterial biota and bacterial vaginosis. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases*, 2008.
- Stojanović, M., Apostolović, M., Stojanović, D., Milošević, Z., Toplaović, A., Mitić-Lakušić, V., & Golubović, M. (2014). Understanding sensitivity, specificity and predictive values. *Vojnosanitetski pregled*, 71(11), 1062-1065.
- Sweet, R. L. (2000). Gynecologic conditions and bacterial vaginosis: Implications for the non-pregnant patient. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 8(3-4), 184-190.
- Swidsinski, A., Doerffel, Y., Loening-Baucke, V., Swidsinski, S., Verstraelen, H., Vaneechoutte, M., ... & Mendling, W. (2010). Gardnerella biofilm involves females and males and is transmitted sexually. *Gynecologic and Obstetric Investigation*, 70(4), 256-263.
- Swidsinski, A., Verstraelen, H., Loening-Baucke, V., Swidsinski, S., Mendling, W., & Halwani, Z. (2013). Presence of a polymicrobial endometrial biofilm in patients with bacterial vaginosis. *PloS ONE*, 8(1), e53997.
- Tachedjian, G., Aldunate, M., Bradshaw, C. S., & Cone, R. A. (2017). The role of lactic acid production by probiotic *Lactobacillus* species in vaginal health. *Research in Microbiology*, 168(9-10), 782-792.

- Tamrakar, R., Yamada, T., Furuta, I., Cho, K., Morikawa, M., Yamada, H., ... & Minakami,
 H. (2007). Association between *Lactobacillus* species and bacterial vaginosis-related bacteria, and bacterial vaginosis scores in pregnant Japanese women. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 7(1), 128.
- Tamunomie, N. K., & Bassey, G. (2015). Prevalence and risk factors of bacterial vaginosis in a cohort of women seeking child spacing services in Nigeria. *The Nigerian Journal of General Practice*, 13(2), 35.
- Tan, S. Y., & Tatsumura, Y. (2015). George Papanicolaou (1883–1962): Discoverer of the Pap smear. Singapore Medical Journal, 56(10), 586.
- Tarney, C. M., & Han, J. (2014). Postcoital bleeding: A review on etiology, diagnosis, and management. Obstetrics and Gynecology International, 2014.
- Taylor, B. D., Darville, T., & Haggerty, C. L. (2013). Does bacterial vaginosis cause pelvic inflammatory disease? *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 40(2), 117-122.
- Tenore, G., Nuvoli, A., Mohsen, A., Cassoni, A., Battisti, A., Terenzi, V., Monaca, M.D.,
 Raponi, I., Brauner, E., Felice, F. D., Musio, D., Di Gioia, C.R.T., Messineo, D.,
 Mezi, S., Di Carlo, S., Botticelli, A., Valentini, V., Marchetti, P., Tombolini, V., De
 Vincentiis, M., Polimeni, A., and Romeo, U. (2020). Tobacco, alcohol and family
 history of cancer as risk factors of oral squamous cell carcinoma: Case-control
 retrospective study. *Applied Sciences*, 10, 3896.
- Togni, G., Battini, V., Bulgheroni, A., Mailland, F., Caserini, M., & Mendling, W. (2011). In vitro activity of nifuratel on vaginal bacteria: Could it be a good candidate for the treatment of bacterial vaginosis? *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy*, 55(5), 2490-2492.
- Tokyol, Ç., Aktepe, O. C., Cevrioğlu, A. S., Altındiş, M., & Dilek, F. H. (2004). Bacterial vaginosis: Comparison of Pap smear and microbiological test results. *Modern Pathology*, 17(7), 857-860.
- Totten, P. A., Amsel, R., Hale, J., Piot, P., & Holmes, K. K. (1982). Selective differential human blood bilayer media for isolation of *Gardnerella (Haemophilus)* vaginalis. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 15(1), 141-147.
- Truter, I., & Graz, M. (2013). Bacterial vaginosis: Literature review of treatment options with specific emphasis on non-antibiotic treatment. *African Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 7(48), 3060-3067.

- Tucker, J. D., Bien, C. H., & Peeling, R. W. (2013). Point-of-care testing for sexually transmitted infections: Recent advances and implications for disease control. *Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases*, 26(1), 73.
- Turovskiy, Y., Sutyak Noll, K., & Chikindas, M. L. (2011). The aetiology of bacterial vaginosis. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, *110*(5), 1105-1128.
- Van de Wijgert, J. H. H. M., Mason, P. R., Gwanzura, L., Mbizvo, M. T., Chirenje, Z. M., Iliff, V., ... & Padian, N. S. (2000). Intravaginal practices, vaginal flora disturbances, and acquisition of sexually transmitted diseases in Zimbabwean women. *The Journal* of Infectious Diseases, 181(2), 587-594.
- Vandenhoudt, H. M., Langat, L., Menten, J., Odongo, F., Oswago, S., Luttah, G., ... & Buve, A. (2013). Prevalence of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections among female sex workers in Kisumu, Western Kenya, 1997 and 2008. *PloS ONE*, 8(1), e54953.
- Vani, T. Y. (2017). The merits of rapid, economic acetic acid, Papanicolaou stain (REAP) over Papanicolaou stain (Pap) technique in cervical cytology. *International Journal* of Research in Medical Sciences, 5.
- Vardar, E., Maral, I., Inal, M., Özgüder, Ö., Tasli, F., & Postaci, H. (2002). Comparison of Gram stain and Pap smear procedures in the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Infectious Diseases in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 10.
- Verstraelen, H., Verhelst, R., Vaneechoutte, M., & Temmerman, M. (2010). The epidemiology of bacterial vaginosis in relation to sexual behaviour. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 10(1), 1-11.
- Vitali, B., Pugliese, C., Biagi, E., Candela, M., Turroni, S., Bellen, G., ... & Brigidi, P. (2007). Dynamics of vaginal bacterial communities in women developing bacterial vaginosis, candidiasis, or no infection, analyzed by PCR-denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and real-time PCR. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 73(18), 5731-5741.
- Watts, D. H., Fazarri, M., Minkoff, H., Hillier, S. L., Sha, B., Glesby, M., ... & Ahdieh-Grant, L. (2005). Effects of bacterial vaginosis and other genital infections on the natural history of human papillomavirus infection in HIV-1–infected and high-risk HIV-1–uninfected women. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 191(7), 1129-1139.

- Wiggins, R., Hicks, S. J., Soothill, P. W., Millar, M. R., & Corfield, A. P. (2001). Mucinases and sialidases: Their role in the pathogenesis of sexually transmitted infections in the female genital tract. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 77(6), 402-408.
- Wilson, J. M. G., Jungner, G., & World Health Organization. (1968). Principles and practice of screening for disease.
- Woodman, Z. (2016). Can one size fit all? Approach to bacterial vaginosis in sub-Saharan Africa. *Annals of Clinical Microbiology and Antimicrobials*, *15*(1), 1-7.
- www.dictionary.com/browse/screening-test
- Yeoman, C. J., Thomas, S. M., Miller, M. E. B., Ulanov, A. V., Torralba, M., Lucas, S., ... & Leigh, S. R. (2013). A multi-omic systems-based approach reveals metabolic markers of bacterial vaginosis and insight into the disease. *PloS ONE*, 8(2), e56111.
- Younus, N. K., Gopinath, R., Jegasothy, R., Nordin, S. A., van Belkum, A., Mary, N., & Neela, V. K. (2017). An update on *Gardneralla vaginalis* associated bacterial vaginosis in Malaysia. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, 7(9), 831-835.
- Zetian, Z., Kar-wai, J. S., & Salim, G. V. (2015). The investigation of relationship between bacterial vaginosis and cervical intraepithelial neoplasia at Xiangya Hospital (Changsha-Hunan, China). *International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 3(2), 68-71.
- Zhang, D., Li, T., Chen, L., Zhang, X., Zhao, G., & Liu, Z. (2017). Epidemiological investigation of the relationship between common lower genital tract infections and high-risk human papillomavirus infections among women in Beijing, China. *PLoS ONE*, 12(5), e0178033.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1: Informed Consent Form

This Informed Consent Form is for women who are attending Family planning and ante-natal clinic at Thika District Hospital, and who I am inviting to participate in research on Bacterial vaginosis. The title of my research project is "Comparison of Conventional Papanicolaou, Modified Papanicolaou (REAP) and Gram-stained vaginal smears in the screening of BV in women attending Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital".

Name of Principal Investigator : Grace Chepkemoi Manyu

Name of Organization : Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology This Informed Consent Form has two parts:

- Information Sheet (to share information about the research with you)
- Certificate of Consent (for signatures if you agree to take part)

You will be given a copy of the full Informed Consent Form.

PART I: CLIENT CONSENT INFORMATION

Introduction

My name is Grace Chepkemoi Manyu, a student pursuing a degree in Master of Medical Laboratory Sciences (Clinical Histopathology & Diagnostic cytology option) at Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology (JKUAT). I am conducting research on Bacterial vaginosis, which is a disease of public health concern in Kenya. I am going to give you information and invite you to be part of this research. You do not have to decide today whether or not you will participate in the research. Before you decide, you can talk to anyone you feel comfortable with about the research.

There may be some words that you do not understand. Please ask me to stop as we go through the information and I will take time to explain. If you have questions later, you can ask them of me, the study doctor or the staff.

Purpose of the research

Bacterial vaginosis is a vaginal infection that causes a lot of discomfort to women and is associated with various complications in pregnant and non-pregnant women which if not treated, can lead to potentially fatal diseases. This study aims at comparing three methods in the diagnosis of Bacterial vaginosis in women attending Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital.

Type of Research Intervention

This research will involve collection of vaginal sample only once from you. The sample will be tested in the laboratory and the results will be communicated to you. Should you require treatment after the results, this will also be communicated to you, and the doctor in the clinic you are now attending will discuss them with you in addition to the appropriate treatment.

Participant selection

I am inviting all female adults aged 18-45 years who are attending family planning and ante-natal clinic at Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital to participate in this research.

Voluntary Participation

Your participation in this research is entirely voluntary. It is your choice whether to participate or not. Whether you choose to participate or not, all the services you receive at this clinic will continue and nothing will change. If you choose not to participate in this research project, you will be offered the treatment that is routinely offered in this clinic for bacterial vaginosis. You may change your mind later and stop participating even if you agreed earlier. You will not pay anything to participate in this research; neither will you receive any payment for your participation. You may not have any direct benefit at this moment but the information gained from this research will help in the future.

Procedures and Protocol

A. Unfamiliar Procedures and Description of the Process

The doctor will explain the procedure to you and collect vaginal sample only once. If you have any questions about anything, please feel free to ask.

Confidentiality

The information that we collect from this research project will be kept confidential. Information about you that will be collected during the research will be put away and no-one but the researchers will be able to see it. Any information about you will have a number on it instead of your name. Only the researchers will know what your number is and we will lock that information up with a lock and key. It will not be shared with or given to anyone except the doctor.

Right to Refuse or Withdraw

You do not have to take part in this research if you do not wish to do so and refusing to participate will not affect your treatment at this clinic in any way. You will still have all the benefits that you would otherwise have at this clinic. You may stop participating in the research at any time that you wish without losing any of your rights as a patient here. Your treatment at this clinic will not be affected in any way. It is your choice and all of your rights will still be respected.

Who to Contact

If you have any questions you may ask them now or later, even after the study has started. If you wish to ask questions later, you may contact any of the following: KNH/UoN ERC or Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital.

This proposal has been reviewed and approved by KNH/UoN ERC, which is a committee whose task it is to make sure that research participants are protected from harm. If you wish to find out more about this research, please contact KNH/UoN ERC on the following contacts:

Telephone number :- +2542726300-19 Ext.44102

E-mail:uonknh_erc@uonbi.ac.ke

Post address: P O BOX 20723-00202, Nairobi, Kenya

Physical Location:

Kenyatta National Hospital is located along the Hospital Road(off Ngong Road). On the northern side, it faces Ngong Road near its roundabout with Mbagathi Road. On the eastern side is Hospital Road to the West is Mbagathi Road. To the south of the hospital compound is the Nairobi-Kisumu railway line.

The KNH/UoN-ERC secretariat is located at the School of Pharmacy, UoN behind the KNH Dental clinic.

Kenyatta National Hospital is about 4 km from the General Post Office (GPO) and one can reach the secretariat by using bus route No.7C.

PART II: Informed Consent Form

I have read the above information, or it has been read to me. I have had the opportunity to ask questions about it and any questions that I have asked have been

answered to m	y satisfaction.	I consent	voluntarily to	o participate	as a	participant	in
this research.							

Name of Participant	:
Signature of Participant	:

Date

Day/month/year

If participant is not able to read

I have witnessed the accurate reading of the consent form to the potential participant, and the individual has had the opportunity to ask questions. I confirm that the individual has given consent freely.

Name of witness	AND Thumbprint of			
participant				
Signature of witness				
Date				
Day/month/year				

Day/month/year

Statement by the researcher/person taking consent

I have accurately read out the information sheet to the potential participant, and to the best of my ability made sure that the participant understands what will be done in the research.

I confirm that the participant was given an opportunity to ask questions about the study, and all the questions asked by the participant have been answered correctly and to the best of my ability. I confirm that the individual has not been coerced into giving consent, and the consent has been given freely and voluntarily.

A copy of this ICF has been provided to the participant.

Name of person taking consent: Dr. John Njoroge (Gynecologist, Thika Level 5 (County) Hospital.

Signature of person taking consent: _____

Date___

Day/month/year

Appendix 2: Laboratory request and report form

TL5HLQMSF053 TL5HL THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL LABORATORY

Dedicated to provide our customers with timely and efficient

services

LABORATORY REQUEST AND REPORT FORM

Note: incompletely filled forms will not be processed

I. Patient details	II. Specimen destination					
Name	Tick appropriate box					
Age (yrs/months)						
Sex M	Histology/Cytology Bacteriology					
Residence/Village	Serology Parasitology					
IP/OP No	Haematology Biochemistry					
III. Previous Report	Sputum New Follow up					
Previous Lab No	1 st 2 nd 3 rd					
IV. Specimen	Others (Specify)					
Collection date (dd/mm/yyy)/_/						
V. Investigation requested:						
VI. History (including drugs used)						
VII. Diagnosis						
Requesting clinician's NameSignDate(dd/mm/yyy)_/_/						
Report (including macroscopic examination):						
Test done by (Name)SignDesignationDate(dd/mm/yyy)_/_/						
Approved by (Name)SignDesignationDate(dd/mm/yyy)_/_/						

Appendix 3: Ethical clearance approval letters



UNIVERSITY OF NAIROBI COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES P O BOX 19676 Code 00202 Telegrams: varsity Tel:(254-020) 2726300 Ext 44355

Ref. No.KNH/ERC/R/180

Manyu Grace Chepkemoi Reg. No. TM300- 1179/2012 J.K.U.A.T

Dear Grace,

KNH-UON ERC Email: uonknh_erc@uonbi.ac.ke Website: http://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc Twitter: @UONKNH_ERC https://twitter.com/UONKNH_ERC



KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL P O BOX 20723 Code 00202 Tel: 726300-9 Fax: 725272 Telegrams: MEDSUP, Nairobi

8th December, 2016

Re: Approval of Annual Renewal – Comparison of Pap, Modified Pap and Gram Stained Cervicovaginal Smears in the Diagnosis of Bacterial Vaginosis in Women Attending Thika District Hospital (P613/12/2013)

Refer to your communication dated 5th December, 2016.

This is to acknowledge receipt of your request and hereby grant you annual extension approval for ethics research protocol P613/12/2013.

The approval dates are 4th April 2016- 3rd April 2017.

This approval is subject to compliance with the following requirements:

- a) Only approved documents (informed consents, study instruments, advertising materials etc) will be used.
 b) All changes (amendments, deviations, violations etc.) are submitted for review and approval by KNH- UoN ERC before implementation.
- c) Death and life threatening problems and severe adverse events (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events whether related or unrelated to the study must be reported to the KNH- UoN ERC within 72 hours of notification.
- d) Any changes, anticipated or otherwise that may increase the risks or affect safety or welfare of study participants and others or affect the integrity of the research must be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 72 hours.
- Submission of a request for renewal of approval at least 60 days prior to expiry of the approval period. (Attach a comprehensive progress report to support the renewal).
- f) Clearance for export of biological specimens must be obtained from KNH- UoN-Ethics & Research Committee for each batch of shipment.
- g) Submission of an <u>executive summary</u> report within 90 days upon completion of the study This information will form part of the data base that will be consulted in future when processing related research studies so as to minimize chances of study duplication and/or plagiarism.

Protect to discover

For more details consult the KNH- UoN ERC website http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke

Yours sincerely,

PROF M.L. CHINDIA SECRETARY, KNH-UON ERC

c.c. The Principal, College of Health Sciences, UoN The Deputy Director CS, KNH The Chairperson, KNH-UoN ERC

Protect to discover

COUNTY GOVERNMENT OF KIAMBU DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

Tel.Thika 067 21621/2 fax 21778 All correspondence should be addressed to MED.SUPT. When replying please quote





THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL P.O. BOX 227 THIKA

Date: 7th November, 2016

APPROVAL TO CARRY OF RESEARCH

Principle investigator: MANYU GRACE CHEPKEMOI

Research topic: <u>COMPARISON OF PAP, MODIFIED PAP AND GRAM STAINED CERVICO-</u> VAGINAL SMEARS IN THE DIAGNOSIS OF BACTERIAL VAGINOSIS IN WOMEN ATTENDING THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL

Following deliberations by Thika Level 5 hospital research committee, your proposal to carry out

the above research at this facility has been approved. However, you will need to provide us with

licence from NACOSTI before you can commence the data collection.

Take note that you are required to submit a copy of your research findings upon completion of

the study to the hospital. It is also expected that the Ethical consideration and the research

subjects confidentiality will be maintained as you have outlined in your proposal.

Any patient confidential information that you may access during your research should not be used

without consent.

This letter is valid up to 7th November, 2017.

For any queries feel free to contact the committee chair though the Medical Superintendent's

office. Thank you and all the best.

DR UVANGECHI CHAIR TREC THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL N

81



NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY AND INNOVATION

Telephone:+254-20-2213471, 2241349,3310571,2219420 Fax:+254-20-318245,318249 Email:dg@nacosti.go.ke Website: www.nacosti.go.ke When replying please quote 9th Floor, Utalii House Uhuru Highway P.O. Box 30623-00100 NAIROBI-KENYA

2nd August, 2016

Date

Ref: NonACOSTI/P/16/72508/12891

Grace Chepkemoi Manyu Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture And Technology P.O. Box 62000-00200 NAIROBI.

RE: RESEARCH AUTHORIZATION

Following your application for authority to carry out research on "Comparison of pap, modified pap and gram stained cervico-vaginal smears in the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in women attending Thika District Hospital," I am pleased to inform you that you have been authorized to undertake research in Kiambu County for the period ending 2nd August, 2017.

You are advised to report to the County Commissioner, the County Director of Education and the County Coordinator of Health, Kiambu County before embarking on the research project.

On completion of the research, you are expected to submit **two hard copies** and one soft copy in pdf of the research report/thesis to our office.

BONIFACE WANYAMA FOR: DIRECTOR-GENERAL/CEO

Copy to:

The County Commissioner Kiambu County.

The County Director of Education Kiambu County.

The County Coordinator of Health

Appendix 4: Research publication

International Journal of Scientific and Research Publications, Volume 8, Issue 12, December 2018 ISSN 2250-3153

Comparison of PAP, Modified Pap and Gram Stained Cervico-Vaginal Smears in the Diagnosis of Bacterial Vaginosis in Women Attending Thika District Hospital

G.C. MANYU¹, L.W. MUCHIRI² and M.N. KAHATO³

DOI: 10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479 http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

ABSTRACT

Objective: To compare Pap, Modified Pap and Gram stained cervico-vaginal smears in the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in women to establish if Modified Pap was a suitable alternative to Pap method.

Design: Descriptive cross-sectional survey of bacterial vaginosis with a comparative evaluation of three methods.

Setting: Thika District Level Five (County) Hospital.

Subjects: A total of 150 female patients who consulted for services at Antenatal Care and Family Planning clinics at Thika district Level 5 (County) hospital between November 2016 and May 2017and who met the inclusion criteria were recruited into the study.

Main outcome measures: Presence or absence of bacterial vaginosis.

Results: The study showed that Pap and Modified Pap methods yielded sensitivity of 47.6% and 26.2%, positive predictive value (PPV) of 80.0% and 68.8%, negative predictive value (NPV) of 82.4% and 76.9%, likelihood ratio of positive result (LR+) of 10.3 and 5.69, likelihood ratio of negative result (LR-) of 0.55 and 0.77 respectively and specificity of 95.4% and overall diagnostic accuracy of 38.9% for both methods.

Conclusion: The Modified Pap staining method has diagnostic value when it is positive in diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis and can therefore be a suitable alternative to Pap method as a confirmatory test for bacterial vaginosis.

INTRODUCTION

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is a vaginal infection caused by imbalance in the normal vaginal flora. It is characterized by low levels of normally predominant *Lactobacilli species (spp)*, which is replaced by *Gardnerella vaginalis*, *Prevotella spp*, *Porphyromona spp*, *Bacteroides spp*, *Mobiluncus spp* and *genital Mycoplasma spp*.[1]. It is among the most common reproductive tract infections in women worldwide [2]. Estimated prevalence of BV ranges from 20% to 50% in African populations [3], with higher levels being documented in female sex workers [4].

Until recently, BV which was originally thought to be of little long-term clinical significance, has been implicated in increasing the risks of preterm birth [5], development of pelvic inflammatory disease [6], pregnancy loss, still births, gestational bleeding, preterm birth, preterm labour, premature rupture of membranes, amniotic fluid infection, postpartum endometritis and post caesarean wound infections [7].

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

Recent studies have shown that Pap stained cervico-vaginal smears can be used to diagnose BV [8-10] and can be a wholly adequate alternative to Gram-stained smears [11] hence the need to validate its use for diagnosis of BV. Therefore, this study sought to establish if Modified Pap method can be used to diagnose BV in cervico-vaginal smears and if Modified Pap method is a suitable alternative to Pap method in diagnosis of BV in cervico-vaginal smears.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This descriptive cross-sectional study was done at Thika District Level 5 (County) Hospital's family planning (FP) clinic, antenatal clinic (ANC) and medical laboratory. Thika District Level 5 (County) Hospital is a government hospital located in Thika town, Kenya and serves as a referral hospital for neighbouring districts and also as a teaching hospital.

The inclusion criteria were all females aged 18-45 years (child bearing age), sexually active, had no vaginal bleeding at the time of study and who gave voluntary consent to participate. The exclusion criteria were all females who at the time of the study had not met the inclusion criteria. Ethical clearance was given by Kenyatta National Hospital/University of Nairobi (KNH/UON) Ethics and Research Committee and also by Thika District Hospital, where the study was conducted, as well as by the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI).

A sample size of 150 women was determined statistically and women who met the inclusion criteria were informed about the study and consent obtained through signing informed consent form. A structured questionnaire was then administered to all the subjects to obtain and record socio-demographic information (age, occupation, residence, education, marital status and number of sexual partners), reproductive history, vaginal and menstrual hygiene practices as well as clinical history.

Cervico-vaginal smear was then collected from the posterior fornix and lateral vaginal wall from each participant using a cervical scraper, but in women who were pregnant or suspected to be pregnant, sampling was restricted to lateral vaginal wall. The colour of the discharge (if present) was first noted and documented.

Three smears were prepared from each cervical scraper; two of the smears were fixed in 95% alcohol for 15 minutes and then stained with Pap and Modified Pap methods respectively. Pap staining method protocol consisted of 15 dishes and Modified

www.ijsrp.org

618

Pap staining method protocol consisted of 14 dishes with the smears held in respective dishes for 10 seconds (dips) with blotting done in between changes from one dish to the next. Mounting was done using DPX mountant and coverslip attached with overnight drying (Table 1). The air dried smear was stained using Gram stain method (Table 2).

Blinding of the staining method used was done using unique codes to label the smears. The three sets of smears were examined using light microscopy with the threshold for a positive BV diagnosis being presence of >20% clue cells in Pap and Modified Pap stained smears and a 7-10 Nugent score of bacterial morphotypes in Gram stained smears.

Primary examination of the smears was done by the principal investigator (PI) using Bethseda System 2001 of reporting cervico-vaginal smears for Pap stained smears and Nugent classification system for bacterial morphotypes in the Gram stained smears. In order to minimize intra- and interobserver variability, two cytologists and two microbiologists confirmed the Pap stained smears and Gram stained smears respectively. It is only at the end of this that the microscopists revealed their reports and any discrepancies resolved.

RESULTS

All the three sets of smears prepared from the sample of 150 were found to be satisfactory for evaluation and data analysis was done using 95% confidence interval (CI) and a statistically significant P-value of less than 0.05.

The mean age of the subjects was 26.9 years with a median of 25 and standard deviation (SD) of 5.9. The minimum and maximum ages were 19 and 42 years respectively. Majority of the subjects, 55.3% were 18-25 years old, followed by 31.3% who were 26-35 years while the least number, 13.3% were 36-45 years old (Figure 1).

Gram stain method using Nugent's scoring system which was the diagnostic gold standard in this study was able to detect forty two (28%) positive cases of BV. There were 6 subjects with intermediate flora and were counted as negative for BV. On the other hand, out of 150 smears stained with both Pap and Modified Pap methods, twenty five (16.7%) and sixteen (10.7%) smears respectively were BV positive with presence of >20% clue cells which was the threshold for positive BV diagnosis. Majority of BV positive cases using Gram stain method were in the age group of 26-35 years with twenty (47.6%) cases. The results indicate that there is a difference in diagnosis of BV in cervico-vaginal smears between the three staining methods, Pap, Modified Pap and Gram stain (Figure 2).

The results of Pap and Modified Pap methods were compared to the results of Gram stain method using Nugent's scoring system which was the confirmatory diagnostic gold standard test in this study and which was administered concurrently with the other two methods to each participant. A positive result in Pap and Modified Pap methods was considered "true positive" if it was confirmed positive using Gram stain method; a negative result in Pap and Modified Pap methods was considered "true negative" if it was confirmed negative using Gram stain method; a positive result in Pap and Modified Pap methods was considered "false positive" if it was confirmed negative using Gram stain method and a negative result in Pap and Modified Pap methods was

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

considered "false negative" if it was confirmed positive using Gram stain method.

Pap method showed BV in twenty (20/42) subjects who tested positive on Gram stain method giving a sensitivity of 47.6%. On the other hand, Pap method showed negative results for BV in twenty two (22/108) subjects with negative results on the Gram stain method giving a specificity of 95.4%. Twenty two subjects who tested negative on Pap method and had BV on Gram stain method gave a false negative rate (FNR) of 52.4% while five subjects who had BV on Pap method and a negative result on Gram stain method gave a false positive rate (FPR) of 4.6% . Positive predictive value (PPV) was 80.0% while the negative predictive value (NPV) was 82.4%. The likelihood ratio for a positive test (LR+) was 10.3 while likelihood ratio for a negative test was 0.55. The overall diagnostic accuracy was 38.9% (Table 3). Modified Pap method showed BV in eleven (11/42) subjects who tested positive on Gram stain method giving a sensitivity of 26.2%. On the other hand, Modified Pap method showed negative results for BV in thirty one (31/108) subjects with negative results on the Gram stain method giving a specificity of 95.4%. Thirty one subjects who tested negative on Modified Pap method and had BV on Gram stain method gave a false negative rate (FNR) of 73.8% while five subjects who had BV on Modified Pap method and a negative result on Gram stain method gave a false positive rate (FPR) of 4.6% . Positive predictive value (PPV) was 68.8% while the negative predictive value (NPV) was 76.9%. The likelihood ratio for a positive test (LR+) was 5.696 while likelihood ratio for a negative test was 0.77. The overall diagnostic accuracy was 38.9% (Table 4).

The results show that Pap and Modified Pap methods vary in sensitivity, 47.6% and 26.2% respectively, but had similar specificity of 95.4%. However, even though their NPV's were fairly close, PPV of Pap method, 80.0% was relatively higher than 68.8% of Modified Pap. This indicates that Modified Pap method can be a suitable alternative to Pap method especially in excluding BV in truly negative cases. The diagnostic capabilities of Pap and Modified Pap methods in the diagnosis of BV in cervico-vaginal smears were analyzed using Cohen kappa statistics to determine the consistency between the two methods to establish if Modified Pap was a suitable alternative to Pap method in this case. The results indicate that there is a statistically significant (p≤0.05) level of agreement between the two methods with the kappa value of 0.692 representing moderate agreement between Pap and Modified Pap methods in diagnosis of BV indicating that Modified Pap method can be a suitable alternative to Pap method in diagnosis of BV (Table 5).

Pap protocol		Modified Pap protocol		
Tap water	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips	
Harris Haematoxylin	10 dips	Pre-heated Harris's	10 dips	
Tap water	10 dips	Haematoxylin (60 ⁰ C)	10 dips	
95% ethanol	10 dips	Tap water	10 dips	
OG-6 stain	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips	
95% ethanol	10 dips	OG-6	10 dips	
EA-50	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips	
95% ethanol	10 dips	EA-50	10 dips	
95% ethanol	10 dips	1% acetic acid	10 dips	
100% ethanol	10 dips	Methanol	10 dips	
100% ethanol	10 dips	Methanol	10 dips	
100% ethanol	10 dips	Methanol	10 dips	
Xylene	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips	
Xylene	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips	
Xylene	10 dips	Xylene	10 dips	
DPX mount and coverslip		DPX mount and coverslip		

Table 1: Pap and Modified H	Pap staining protocols
-----------------------------	------------------------

 Table 2: Gram stain method protocol

Heat fix air dried smear
Crystal violet stain
Tap water
Gram's iodine
Tap water
Acetone-alcohol
Tap water
Neutral red
Tap water
Air dry

1 minute 6 seconds 2 minutes

1 minute

85



Figure 1: Age distribution of the subjects



Figure 2: Frequency distribution of BV positive and negative cases in cervico-vaginal smears stained using Pap, Modified pap and

Gram stain methods

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

622

 Table 3: Sensitivity, specificity, Positive Predictive Value (PPV) and Negative Predictive Value (NPV) of Pap method with reference to Gram stain method as the gold standard in the diagnosis of BV

			Gram stain method			
			Positive	Negative	Total	
		Count	20	5	25	
	Positive	% within Pap method	80.0%	20.0%	100.0%	
		% within Gram stain method	47.6%	4.6%	16.7%	
Pap method						
•		Count	22	103	125	
	Negative	% within Pap method	17.6%	82.4%	100.0%	
	e	% within Gram stain method	52.4%	95.4%	83.3%	
		Count	42	108	150	
Total		% within Pap method	28.0%	72.0%	100.0%	
		% within Gram stain method	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	

*Pap_method * Gram stain method crosstabulation.

Table 4: Sensitivity, specificity, Positive Predictive Value (PPV) and Negative Predictive Value (NPV) of Modified Pap method with reference to Gram stain method as the gold standard in the diagnosis of BV

			Gram stain method		
		Count	Positive	Negative	Total
	Positive	% within Modified Pap, method	68.8%	31.2%	100.0%
	1 OSTAVO	% within Gram stain method	26.2%	4.6%	10.7%
Modified Pap method					
*		Count	31	103	134
	Negative	% within Modified Pap_method	23.1%	76.9%	100.0%
	-	% within Gram stain method	73.8%	95.4%	89.3%
		Count	42	108	150
Total		% within Modified Pap method	28.0%	72.0%	100.0%
		% within Gram stain method	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

*Modified Pap method * Gram stain method crosstabulation.

Table 5: Cohen kappa measure of agreement for Pap and Modified Pap methods

		Value	Asymp. Std. Error ^a	Approx. T ^b	Approx. Sig.
Measure of Agreement	Kappa	.692	.086	8.753	.000
N of Valid Cases		150			

*Modified Pap method * Pap_method Crosstabulation Symmetric Measures

a. Not assuming the null hypothesis.

b. Using the asymptotic standard error assuming the null hypothesis.

DISCUSSION

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

Pap smear test is a simple cytology screening test primarily used in detection of pre-neoplastic and neoplastic changes in the uterine cervix. In reporting cervical pap smear results, a remark is usually made on presence of cervico-vaginal infection due to bacteria, fungi and candida with the Bethesda system having a class on reporting 'shift in vaginal flora, suggestive of BV' [12]. Conventional Pap method has undergone several modifications to reduce alcohol use to make it cost effective in resource poor settings. One of the modified Pap protocols is Rapid, Economic, Acetic acid, Papanicolaou (REAP) method [13] that has successfully been utilized in screening for cervical cancer in Pap smears with no compromise on staining quality and diagnostic standards.

This study was to compare Pap, Modified Pap and Gram stained cervico-vaginal smears in the diagnosis of BV to establish if Modified Pap was a suitable alternative to Pap method in this regard.

The subjects in the study were 150 (n=150) from whom three sets of smears were prepared and found satisfactory for evaluation. The age range of the female subjects was 19-42years, with majority in the 18-25 years old age group. Mean age of the subjects was 26.9 years with a median of 25 and standard deviation (SD) of 5.9. This is comparable to a study done by Shayo et al., [14] in Mwanza, Tanzania where median age of the subjects was 26 years. In the present study, BV was detected in 28% of the women and this is similar to a study in Ghana by Aubyn et al., [15] that reported BV prevalence of 28%. This. present study utilized Gram stain method as the reference diagnostic standard in evaluating diagnostic performance of Pag4 and Modified Pap methods and reports sensitivity of 47.6% and 26.2%, specificity of 95.4% and 95.4%, PPV of 80% and 68.8%. and NPV of 82.4% and 76.9% for Pap and Modified Pap methods respectively. The results for Pap method are comparable to those reported by Platz-Christensen et al., [16] of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV values of 88.2%, 98.6%, 96.8%, 94.7% respectively and concurs with Livengood [17] whdreported that Pap test has sensitivity as low as 50% and specificity of about 95% in diagnosis of BV indicating that a positive result is reliable evidence of BV presence but a negative result does not exclude presence of BV. However, these results differ from that of a prospective study done by Karani et al., [18] in Mombasa, Kenya that reported sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV values of 59.4%, 83.3%, 67.3% and 78.0% respectively. The varied results may be attributed to interobserver variability, type of population used, environment and other socio-demographic characteristics of the subjects, research design and specimen source site (cervix/endocervix as opposed to posterior fornix and lateral vaginal wall).

In this study, a kappa value of 0.692 showed moderate agreement between Pap and Modified Pap methods with the overall diagnostic accuracy of 38.9% for both methods. Additionally, Filho *et al.*, [19] reported that Pap method would be a valid diagnostic option in comparison to gold standard when it especially gives a positive BV result and a mean specificity of 95% and this criterion has also been fulfilled by Modified Pap method.

CONCLUSION

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479

In conclusion, this study faced several limitations that will affect the generalizability of the results. First, due to limited resources and time in conducting this research, the research subjects were recruited from only one hospital during the study period and this may not be representative of the annual female population served by the hospital. Secondly, only women visiting ANC and FP clinics were recruited and the results may not be applicable to women delivering at the hospital but this will be augmented when the research can be applied to other populations of women. Thirdly, due to recall or social desirability bias, self-reported information may have been misreported or under-reported during the questionnaire interview and lastly, extensive training requirements made it impossible to perform Nugent scoring of Modified Pap and Pap methods .

In spite of these limitations, the greatest strength of this study is that it showed that Modified Pap has diagnostic value for BV diagnosis when it is positive and is therefore suitable as a confirmatory test for BV. Therefore, this study supports the use of Modified Pap as an alternative to Pap method in diagnosis of BV in cervico-vaginal smears.

REFERENCES

 Hill, G.B. The Microbiology of bacterial vaginosis. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1993;169:450.

[2] Eschenbach, D.A. History and review of Bacterial vaginosis. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*, 1993; 169:441-5.

 [3] Sobel, J. Gynecologic infections in human immunodeficiency virus-infected women. *Clin Infect Dis*, 2000; 31:1225-33.
 [4] Fonck, K., Kaul, R. and Keli, F. Sexually transmitted infections and vaginal

douching in a population of female sex workers in Nairobi, Kenya. Sex Transm Infect, 2001; 77:271-5.

[5] Flynn, C.A., Helwig, A.L. and Meurer, L.N. Bacterial vaginosis in pregnancy and the risk of prematurity: a meta-analysis. *J Fam Pract*, 1999; 48:885.

[6] Jossens, M., Eskenazi, B., Schachter, J. and Sweet, R. Risk factors for pelvic inflammatory disease: a case control study. *Sex Transm Dis*, 1996; 23:239-47.

[7] Gilstrip, L. and Faro, S. Infections in pregnancy. 1997; (L. Gilstrip, & S. Faro, Eds.) John Wiley and sons.

[8] Simoes-Barbosa, A., Coutinho Feijo, G., da Silva J.X., Rama, L.H. and WanderleyPaes Barbosa, T. Six-year follow-up survey of sexually transmitted diseases in Brasilia, the Capital of Brazil. *Braz J Infect Dis*, 2002; 6:110-118.

[9] Vardar, E., Maral, L., Inal, M., Ozguder, O., Tasli, F. and Postaci, H. Comparison of Gram stain and Pap smear procedures in the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *Infect Dis ObstetGynecol*, 2002; 10:203-207.

[10] Discacciati, M., Simoes, J., Amaral, R., Brolazo, E., Rabelo-Santos, S., Westin, M., et al. Presence of 20% or more clue cells: an accurate criterion for the diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis in Papanicolaou cervical smears. *Diagn Cytopathol*, 2006; 34(4): 272-6.

[11] Eriksson, K., Forsum, U., Bjornerem, A., Platz-Christensen, J., & Larsson, P. Validation of the use of Pap-stained smears cervico-vaginal smears for diagnosis of bacterial vaginosis. *APMIS*, 2007 Jul; 115(7):809-13

[12] Bombase, C.L.I., & Fuentes-Fallarme, A.T. Comparison of the Use of Papanicolaou-stained Cervical Cytological Smears with Gram-stained Vaginal Smears for the Diagnosis of Bacterial Vaginosis among Out-Patient Pregnant Patients. *PIOG*, 2014; 38(4).

[13] RoyBiswas, R., Chandi, C. P., Ramprasad, D. & Subhash, C.B. Rapid economic acetic acid Papanicolaou stain (REAP)-Is it suitable alternative to standard Pap stain? *Al Ameen J. Med. Sci.* 2008; 1(2):99-103.

[14] Shayo, A.P., Kihunrwa, A., Massinde, A., Mirambo, M., Rumanyika, N.R., Ngwalida, N., AU Gumodoka, B., Kidola, J., Magoma, M. Prevalence of bacterial vaginosis and associated factors among pregnant women attending at Bugando Medical Centre, Mwanza, Tanzania. *Tanzania journal of health research*, 2012 Jul; 14(3):175-82.

[15] Aubyn, G. B., & Tagoe, D. N. A. Prevalence of vaginal infections and associated lifestyles of students in the University of Cape Coast, Ghana *Asian Pac J Trop Dis*, 2013; 3(4): 267-270.

[16] Platz-Christensen, J.J., Larsson, P.G., Sundström, E., et al. Detection of bacterial vaginosis in wet mount, Papanicolaou stained cervico-vaginal smears and in Gram stained smears. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand*, 1995;74:67–70.
[17] Livengood, C. H. Bacterial Vaginosis: An Overview for 2009. *Reviews in Obstet Gyne and Gynecol* 2009; 7(4):28–27.

Disterigos, C. H. Batchar, Vaginos, Int. Oktoriev for 2009 (2009) (20

[19] Filho, D.S.C., Diniz, C.G., & da Silva, V.L. Bacterial vaginosis: clinical, epidemiologic and microbiological features. *HU Revista, Juiz de Fora*, 2010; 36(3):223-230.

AUTHORS

First Author-Grace Chepkemoi Manyu, Bsc, College of Health Sciences, Mount Kenya University, P.O. Box 342-01000, Thika, Kenya. Email address: gracemanyu2010@gmail.com

Second Author- Prof. Lucy Wangari Muchiri, MBCHB, MMed (Path), PGBRM, PhD, Senior Lecturer, Department of Human Pathology, School of Medicine, College of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi, and Consultant Pathologist, Kenyatta National Hospital, P. O. Box 19676-00200, Nairobi, Kenya.

Email address: <u>lucywmuchiri@gmail.com</u>

Third Author-Dr. Michael Ngugi Kahato, PhD, Department of Medical Laboratory Sciences, Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology, P.O. Box 62000-00200, Nairobi, Kenya.

Email address: mikekahato@gmail.com

Correspondence Author-Grace Chepkemoi Manyu, BSC, College of Health Sciences, Mount Kenya University, P.O. Box 342-01000, Thika, Kenya. Email address: <u>gracemanyu2010@gmail.com</u>

Contact: 0727 410 810

http://dx.doi.org/10.29322/IJSRP.8.12.2018.p8479